UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d)

of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of Earliest Event Reported): June 8, 2016

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED (Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Missouri (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation)

1-11848 (Commission File Number)

43-1627032 (IRS Employer **Identification Number)**

16600 Swingley Ridge Road, Chesterfield, Missouri 63017 (Address of Principal Executive Office)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (636) 736-7000

ck the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below):
Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)
Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

As previously reported, Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated (the "Company") entered into:

- an Underwriting Agreement with Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc., as representatives of the several underwriters named therein (the "Senior Note Underwriters"), dated June 1, 2016, pursuant to which the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Senior Note Underwriters \$400 million aggregate principal amount of its 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Senior Notes"); and
- an Underwriting Agreement with J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, as representatives of the several underwriters named therein (the "Debenture Underwriters"), dated June 1, 2016, pursuant to which the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Debenture Underwriters \$400 million aggregate principal amount of its 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056 (the "Debentures").

Senior Notes

On June 8, 2016, the Company completed the offering of the Senior Notes, and the Senior Notes were issued pursuant to an Indenture (the "Base Indenture"), dated as of August 21, 2012, by and between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"), as supplemented by a Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016 (the "Senior Note Supplemental Indenture" and, together with the Base Indenture as so supplemented, the "Senior Note Indenture"). The Senior Notes are unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Company and rank equally with all of the Company's existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness from time to time outstanding.

The Senior Notes bear interest at the rate of 3.95% per year. Interest on the Notes is payable semiannually in arrears on March 15 and September 15 of each year, commencing September 15, 2016. The Senior Notes will mature on September 15, 2026.

The Company may redeem the Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time or from time to time prior to June 15, 2026 (the date which is three months prior to final maturity of the Senior Notes), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption, plus a "make-whole" premium. Additionally, the Company may redeem the Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time or from time to time on or after June 15, 2026, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption.

The Senior Note Indenture contains covenants that, among other things, restrict the Company's ability to incur indebtedness secured by a lien on the voting stock of any restricted subsidiary, limit the Company's ability to issue or otherwise dispose of shares of capital stock of any restricted subsidiary and limit the Company's ability to consolidate with or merge into, or transfer substantially all of its assets to, another corporation, subject in each case to important exceptions, as specified in the Senior Note Indenture.

The Senior Note Indenture contains customary event of default provisions, including an acceleration of the maturity of any indebtedness of the Company, in excess of \$120 million, if such failure to pay is not discharged or such acceleration is not annulled within 15 days after due notice. This amount is higher than the threshold amounts of \$100 million contained in the comparable cross-acceleration provisions relating to the Company's 6.45% Senior Notes due 2019 (the "2019 Notes"), the Company's 5.00% Senior Notes due 2021 (the "2021 Notes") and the Company's 4.70% Senior Notes due 2023 (the "2023 Notes") and the threshold amount of \$50 million contained in the comparable cross-acceleration provision relating to the Company's 5.625% Senior Notes due 2017 (the "2017 Notes"). As a result, holders of the Senior Notes may not have a cross-acceleration right and remedy when holders of the 2017 Notes, 2019 Notes, 2021 Notes and 2023 Notes do. Furthermore, the definition of "event of default" in the Senior Note Indenture will not contain a cross payment provision, which is the same as the "event of default" definition relating to the 2021 Notes, but less restrictive than the "event of default" definition relating to the 2017 Notes, but less restrictive than the "event of default" definition relating to the 2017 Notes and the 2017 Notes which both contain a cross payment provision.

The public offering price of the Senior Notes was 99.996% of the principal amount. The Company received net proceeds (before expenses) of approximately \$397.4 million.

Debentures

On June 8, 2016, the Company completed the offering of the Debentures, and the Debentures were issued pursuant to the Base Indenture, as supplemented by a Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016 (the "Debenture Supplemental Indenture" and together with the Base Indenture, the "Debenture Indenture").

The Debentures are unsecured, subordinated and junior in right of payment upon the Company's liquidation to all of the Company's existing and future senior indebtedness (as defined in the Debenture Supplemental Indenture). In addition, the Debentures are effectively subordinated to all of the Company's subsidiaries' existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities, including obligations to the Company's clients. Senior indebtedness does not include (i) any indebtedness that by its terms expressly provides that it is subordinated, or not senior in right of payment to the Debentures, (ii) any indebtedness that by its terms expressly provides that it will rank equal in right of payment with the Debentures, (iii) obligations of the Company owed to its subsidiaries, (iv) the Company's existing 6.20% Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042 (the "2042 Debentures"), which debentures rank equal in right of payment with the Debentures or (v) the Company's existing Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065 (the "2065 Debentures"), which debentures are subordinated to the Debentures, subject, in any such case, to certain Company deferral rights.

Commencing on June 8, 2016 to but excluding June 15, 2026, or any earlier redemption date, the Debentures will bear interest at an annual rate of 5.75%. The Company will pay that interest quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on September 15, 2016, to and including June 15, 2026, subject to certain rights of the Company to defer the payment of interest and related obligations. Commencing on, and

including, June 15, 2026, to but excluding the maturity date unless redeemed or repaid earlier, the Debentures will bear interest at an annual rate equal to the sum of the three-month LIBOR, reset quarterly, plus 4.04% (provided that such sum shall not be less than zero). The Company will pay that interest quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on September 15, 2026, subject to certain rights of the Company to defer the payment of interest and related obligations. The Debentures will mature on June 15, 2056.

So long as no event of default with respect to the Debentures has occurred and is continuing, the Company has the right on one or more occasions, in its sole discretion, to defer the payment of interest on the Debentures for one or more periods of up to five consecutive years without giving rise to an event of default. During a deferral period, interest will continue to accrue on the Debentures at the then applicable rate described above, and deferred interest payments will accrue additional interest, at the then applicable interest rate on the Debentures, compounded quarterly as of each interest payment date to the extent permitted by applicable law.

The Company may elect to redeem the Debentures:

- in whole at any time or in part from time to time on or after June 15, 2026, at a redemption price equal to their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption; provided that if the Debentures are not redeemed in whole, at least \$25 million aggregate principal amount of the Debentures must remain outstanding after giving effect to such redemption;
- in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days of the occurrence of a "rating agency event" (as defined in the Debenture Supplemental Indenture) at a redemption price equal to their principal amount or, if greater, the "make-whole redemption amount" (as defined in the Debenture Supplemental Indenture), in each case, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption; or
- in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days of the occurrence of a "tax event" or "regulatory capital event" (each as defined in the Debenture Supplemental Indenture) at a redemption price equal to their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption.

The public offering price of the Debentures was 100% of the principal amount. The Company received net proceeds (before expenses) of approximately \$395.3 million.

Additional Information

The Company anticipates using the proceeds of the Senior Notes and Debentures offerings to repay upon maturity the \$300 million principal amount of 2017 Notes, and the remainder for general corporate purposes.

The Senior Notes and Debentures were offered and sold pursuant to the Company's automatic shelf registration statement on Form S-3 (Registration 333-196114) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which became effective upon filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on May 20, 2014. The Company has filed with the SEC prospectus supplements, each dated June 1, 2016, together with the accompanying prospectuses, each dated May 20, 2014, relating to the offering and sale of the Senior Notes and the Debentures.

The foregoing description of the Base Indenture, the Senior Note Supplemental Indenture, the Debenture Supplemental Indenture, the Senior Notes and the Debentures does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such documents, which are attached hereto as Exhibits 4.1, 4.2, 4.3, 4.4 and 4.5, respectively, and are incorporated herein by reference.

The Trustee is the Senior Note Indenture trustee, is the Debenture Indenture trustee and will be the principal paying agent and registrar for the Notes and the Debentures. The Company has entered, and from time to time may continue to enter, into banking or other relationships with the Trustee or its affiliates. For example, the Trustee or an affiliate (i) is successor trustee of the indentures relating to the 2017 Notes, the 2019 Notes, the 2021 Notes and the 2065 Debentures, (ii) is trustee of the indenture relating to the 2023 Notes and the 2042 Debentures, (iii) is a lender under the Company's syndicated revolving credit facility, dated September 25, 2014 and (iv) provides other banking and financial services to the Company.

Item 2.03 Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off- Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The information regarding the Senior Notes, Debentures, the Senior Note Indenture and the Debenture Indenture set forth in Item 1.01 is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 8.01 Other Events.

In connection with the offering of the Senior Notes and the Debentures, as described in response to Item 1.01, the Company is filing this Current Report on Form 8-K to add the following exhibits to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 333-196114). The opinions of the Company's counsel as to the binding nature of the Senior Notes and Debentures and as to certain tax matters regarding the Debentures are attached hereto as Exhibit 5.1, Exhibit 5.2 and Exhibit 8.1, respectively.

Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits.

See Exhibit Index.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

Date: June 8, 2016

By: /s/ Todd C. Larson

Todd C. Larson Senior Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
4.1	Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 21, 2012).
4.2	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016, between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee, regarding the Senior Notes.
4.3	Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016, between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee, regarding the Debentures.
4.4	Form of 3.95% Senior Note due 2026 (incorporated by reference from Exhibit A to the Senior Note Supplemental Indenture filed as Exhibit 4.2 hereto).
4.5	Form of 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debenture due 2056 (incorporated by reference from Exhibit A to the Debenture Supplemental Indenture filed as Exhibit 4.3 hereto).
5.1	Legal Opinion of Bryan Cave LLP regarding the Senior Notes.
5.2	Legal Opinion of Bryan Cave LLP regarding the Debentures.
8.1	Tax Opinion of Bryan Cave LLP regarding the Debentures.
23.1	Consent of Bryan Cave LLP (included in Exhibits 5.1, 5.2 and 8.1).

Third Supplemental Indenture

between

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated

and

The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A.,

as Trustee

Dated June 8, 2016

3.95% Senior Notes due 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	1 age
ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS	1
Section 1.1 Definition of Terms	1
ARTICLE II TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE SENIOR NOTES	ϵ
Section 2.1 Designation and Principal Amount	ϵ
Section 2.2 Issue Date; Maturity	ϵ
Section 2.3 Percentage of Principal Amount	ϵ
Section 2.4 Place of Payment and Surrender for Registration of Trans	fer 7
Section 2.5 Registered Securities; Form; Denominations; Depositary	7
Section 2.6 Interest	7
Section 2.7 Optional Redemption	8
Section 2.8 No Sinking Fund	8
Section 2.9 Events of Default	8
Section 2.10 Ranking	9
Section 2.11 Paying Agent; Security Registrar	9
Section 2.12 Defeasance	9
Section 2.13 No Conversion	9
Section 2.14 CUSIP Numbers	9
Section 2.15 Definitive Form of Senior Notes	Ş
Section 2.16 Company Reports	10
ARTICLE III COVENANTS	10
Section 3.1 Limitation on Liens	10
Section 3.2 Limitations on Issuance or Disposition of Stock of Restri	cted Subsidiaries 10
ARTICLE IV MISCELLANEOUS	11
Section 4.1 Ratification, Extension and Renewal of Indenture	11
Section 4.2 Trustee Not Responsible for Recitals	11
Section 4.3 Governing Law	11
Section 4.4 Severability	11
Section 4.5 Counterparts	11
Section 4.6 Successors and Assigns	12
Section 4.7 FATCA Withholding	12
EXHIBIT A - FORM OF SENIOR NOTE	A-I

THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE, dated June 8, 2016 (this "Third Supplemental Indenture"), between REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), having its principal executive office at 16600 Swingley Ridge Road, Chesterfield, Missouri 63017 and THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., a national banking association, as trustee (the "Trustee"), having its corporate trust office at 2 North LaSalle, Suite 1020, Chicago, Illinois 60602, supplementing the Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, between the Company and the Trustee (the "Base Indenture" and, together with this Third Supplemental Indenture, the "Indenture").

RECITALS OF THE COMPANY

The Company executed and delivered the Base Indenture to the Trustee to provide for the issuance from time to time by the Company of its debentures, notes, bonds or other evidences of indebtedness (hereinafter generally called the "Debt Securities") to be issued in one or more series as provided in the Base Indenture, in an unlimited aggregate principal amount which may be authenticated and delivered as provided in the Base Indenture;

Pursuant to the terms of this Third Supplemental Indenture, the Company desires to provide for the establishment of a new series of Debt Securities to be known as the 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Senior Notes"), the form and substance of such Senior Notes and the terms, provisions and conditions thereof to be as set forth in the Indenture;

Pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture, a new series of Debt Securities may at any time be established in or pursuant to a Board Resolution, an Officers' Certificate or one or more indentures supplemental to the Base Indenture;

The Company has requested that the Trustee execute and deliver this Third Supplemental Indenture. All requirements necessary to make this Third Supplemental Indenture a valid instrument in accordance with its terms (and to make the Senior Notes, when duly executed by the Company and duly authenticated and delivered by the Trustee, the valid and enforceable obligations of the Company) have been performed, and the execution and delivery of this Third Supplemental Indenture has been duly authorized in all respects.

NOW, THEREFORE, THIS THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE WITNESSETH:

For and in consideration of the premises and the purchase of Senior Notes by the Holders thereof, it is mutually covenanted and agreed, for the equal and proportionate benefit of all Holders of Senior Notes, as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Definition of Terms

Unless the context otherwise requires:

- (a) a term not defined herein that is defined in the Base Indenture has the same meaning when used in this Third Supplemental Indenture;
- (b) a term defined anywhere in this Third Supplemental Indenture has the same meaning throughout;
- (c) the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
- (d) a reference to a Section or Article is to a Section or Article of this Third Supplemental Indenture;
- (e) headings are for convenience of reference only and do not affect interpretation; and
- (f) the following terms have the following meanings:
 - "Base Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Adjusted Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any date of redemption, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for that date of redemption.
- "Capital Lease Obligation" means an obligation of the Company or any Subsidiary to pay rent or other amounts under a lease of (or another Indebtedness arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property thereof that is required to be classified and accounted for as a capital lease or a liability on the face of a balance sheet thereof in accordance with GAAP. For purposes of this Third Supplemental Indenture, the amount of such obligation shall be the capitalized amount thereof and the stated maturity thereof shall be the date of the last payment of rent or any other amount due under such lease (or such other arrangement) prior to the first date upon which such lease (or such other arrangement) may be terminated by the lessee (or obligor) without payment of a penalty.
- "Capital Stock" means with respect to any Person, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock of such Person, including, without limitation, if such Person is a partnership, partnership interests (whether general or limited) and any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of assets of, such partnership.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Company" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

- "Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security selected by the Quotation Agent as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the Senior Notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the Senior Notes.
- "Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any date of redemption, (i) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for the date of redemption, after excluding the highest and lowest Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (ii) if the Quotation Agent obtains fewer than three (3) Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations.
- "Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" means the total shareholders' equity as reflected in the Company's most recent consolidated balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, less intangible assets such as goodwill, trademarks, tradenames, patents and unamortized debt discount and expense.
 - "Debt Securities" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date hereof (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof and any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code.
- "Guarantee" by any Person means any Obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such Person guaranteeing any Indebtedness of any other Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, and including, without limitation, every obligation of such Person (i) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Indebtedness or to purchase (or to advance or supply funds for the purchase of) any security for the payment of such Indebtedness, (ii) to purchase property, securities or services for the purpose of assuring the holder of such Indebtedness of the payment of such Indebtedness or (iii) to maintain working capital, equity capital or other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor so as to enable the primary obligor to pay such Indebtedness (and the terms "Guaranteed," "Guaranteeing" and "Guarantor" shall have meanings correlative to the foregoing); provided, however, that the Guarantee by any Person shall not include endorsements by such Person for collection or deposit, in either case in the ordinary course of business.
 - "Global Senior Note" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
 - "Holder" means a Person in whose name a Senior Note is registered.
 - "Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Indebtedness" of any Person means, without duplication: (i) every obligation of such Person for money borrowed; (ii) every obligation of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, including obligations incurred in

connection with the acquisition of property, assets or businesses; (iii) every obligation of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to assets or property purchased by such Person or issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property, assets or services (but excluding trade accounts payable or accrued liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business that are nor overdue by more than 90 days or are being contested by such Person in good faith); (iv) every Capital Lease Obligation of such Person; (v) every obligation of such Person with respect to any Sale and Leaseback Transaction to which such Person is a party; (vi) every obligation of such Person with respect to letters of credit, bankers' acceptances or similar facilities issued for the account of such Person; (vii) the maximum fixed redemption or repurchase price of outstanding Redeemable Stock of such Person; (viii) every obligation of such Person with respect to performance, surety or similar bonds; (ix) every obligation of such Person under interest rate swap or cap or similar agreements, or under foreign currency hedge, exchange or similar agreements, of such Person; (x) if such Person is engaged in the insurance business, all Surplus Debt of such Person; and (xi) every obligation of the type referred to in clauses (i) through (x) and (xii) of another Person the payment of which such Person has Guaranteed or is otherwise responsible for or liable for, directly or indirectly, as obligor, Guarantor or otherwise; and (xii) every amendment, modification, renewal and extension of an obligation of the type referred to in clauses (i) through (xi).

"Insurance Regulator" means any Person having (i) authority to administer or enforce any statute, regulation or other law of the United States, any State or the District of Columbia or any instrumentality or political subdivision thereof (or any order or decree of any court thereof) governing the conduct of an insurance business, and (ii) jurisdiction over the matter in question.

- "Interest Payment Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).
- "Obligations" means any principal, interest, penalties, fees, indemnifications, reimbursements, damages and other liabilities payable under the documentation governing any Indebtedness.
 - "Quotation Agent" means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by the Company.
 - "Recitals" means the Recitals of the Company set forth in this Third Supplemental Indenture.
- "Redeemable Stock" of a Person means every Capital Stock of such Person that by its terms or otherwise is required to be redeemed or otherwise purchased by such Person, or is redeemable or so purchasable at the option of the holder thereof, at any time prior to the Stated Maturity of the Capital Stock.
- "Reference Treasury Dealer" means (i) Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and one Primary Treasury Dealer selected by U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc., and, in each case, their respective successors or their respective affiliates that are Primary Treasury Dealers (as

defined herein); provided, however, that if any of them shall cease to be a Primary Treasury Dealer, the Company shall substitute therefor another nationally recognized investment banking firm that is a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), and (ii) one other Primary Treasury Dealer selected by the Company.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations" means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any date of redemption, the average, as determined by the Quotation Agent, after consultation with the Company, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Quotation Agent by that Reference Treasury Dealer at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding that date of redemption.

"Restricted Subsidiary" means (i) any Significant Subsidiary of the Company existing on the date hereof, (ii) any Subsidiary of the Company, organized or acquired after the date hereof, which is a Significant Subsidiary and (iii) an Unrestricted Subsidiary which is reclassified as a Restricted Subsidiary by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors.

"Sale and Leaseback Transaction" means any arrangement with any bank, insurance company or other lender or investor (other than the Company or a Subsidiary), or to which such lender or investor is a party, providing for the leasing by the Company or any Subsidiary of any property or asset of the Company or any Subsidiary that has been or is to be sold or transferred by the Company or any Subsidiary to such lender or investor or to any Person (other than the Company or a Subsidiary) to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such lender or investor on the security of such property or asset.

"Senior Notes" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Significant Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary, including its direct and indirect Subsidiaries, which meets any of the following conditions (in each case determined in accordance with GAAP): (i) the Company's and its other Subsidiaries' investment in and advances to the Subsidiary exceed ten percent (10%) of the total assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries consolidated as of the end of the most recently completed fiscal year; (ii) the Company's and its other Subsidiaries' proportionate share of the total assets (after inter-company eliminations) of the Subsidiary exceeds ten percent (10%) of the total assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries consolidated as of the end of the most recently completed fiscal year; or (iii) the Company's and its other Subsidiaries' equity interest in the income from continuing operations before income taxes, extraordinary items and cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles of the Subsidiary exceeds ten percent (10%) of such income of the Company and its Subsidiaries consolidated for the most recently completed fiscal year.

"Surplus Debt" of any Person engaged in the insurance business means any liability of such Person to another for repayment of a sum of money to such other Person under a written agreement approved by an Insurance Regulator providing for such liability to be paid only out of surplus of such Person in excess of a minimum amount of surplus specified in such agreement.

- "Third Supplemental Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Trustee" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Unrestricted Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary of the Company which is not a Restricted Subsidiary.
- "Voting Stock" means capital stock, the holders of which have general voting power under ordinary circumstances to elect at least a majority of the board of directors of a corporation, provided that, for the purposes of such definition, capital stock which by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors carries only the right to vote conditioned on the happening of an event shall not be considered Voting Stock, whether or not such event shall have happened.

ARTICLE II TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE SENIOR NOTES

Pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture, the Senior Notes are hereby established with the following terms and other provisions:

Section 2.1 Designation and Principal Amount

- (a) There is hereby authorized a series of Debt Securities designated the "3.95% Senior Notes due 2026," initially in the aggregate principal amount at maturity of Four Hundred Million Dollars (\$400,000,000).
- (b) Without the consent of the Holders of the Senior Notes, the Company may, from time to time, create and issue additional Senior Notes having the same terms and conditions as the Senior Notes in all respects, except for issue date, issue price and, if applicable, the first payment of interest thereon. Additional Senior Notes issued after the date hereof will form a single series with all such outstanding Senior Notes; provided that additional Senior Notes will not be issued with the same CUSIP, if any, as existing Senior Notes unless such additional Senior Notes are fungible with existing Senior Notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Section 2.2 Issue Date; Maturity

Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Senior Notes shall initially be issued as of the date hereof; the Stated Maturity of the Senior Notes shall be September 15, 2026 or if such date is not a Business Day, the next Business Day.

Section 2.3 Percentage of Principal Amount

Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Senior Notes will initially be issued at 99.996% of the principal amount.

Section 2.4 Place of Payment and Surrender for Registration of Transfer

- (a) Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Senior Notes shall be made, the transfer of Senior Notes will be registrable, and Senior Notes will be exchangeable for Senior Notes of other denominations of a like principal amount at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose, initially the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee. Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Senior Notes issued as Global Senior Notes shall be payable by the Company through the Paying Agent to the Depositary in immediately available funds.
- (b) Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Senior Notes issued in physical form shall be made, the transfer of Senior Notes will be registrable, and Senior Notes will be exchangeable for Senior Notes of other denominations of a like principal amount at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose, initially the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee; provided that, at the Company's option, interest on Senior Notes issued in physical form may be payable by (i) a U.S. Dollar check drawn on a bank in The City of New York mailed to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register, or (ii) upon application to the Security Registrar not later than the relevant Regular Record Date by a Holder of a principal amount of Securities in excess of \$5,000,000, wire transfer in immediately available funds, which application shall remain in effect until the Holder notifies, in writing, the Security Registrar to the contrary.

Section 2.5 Registered Securities; Form; Denominations; Depositary

- (a) Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Senior Notes shall be issued in fully registered form, without coupons, as registered Debt Securities and shall initially be issued in the form of one or more permanent Global Notes (the "Global Senior Notes"), and with the legends contained in, the form of Exhibit A hereto.
- (b) The Senior Notes shall not be issuable in bearer form. The terms and provisions contained in the form of Senior Note shall constitute, and are hereby expressly made, a part of the Indenture and to the extent applicable, the Company, and the Trustee, by their execution and delivery of the Indenture, expressly agree to such terms and provisions and to be bound thereby.
 - (c) The Senior Notes shall be issued in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.
- (d) Initially, the Depositary for the Senior Notes will be The Depository Trust Company. The Global Senior Notes will be registered in the name of the Depositary or its nominee, Cede & Co., and held by the Trustee as custodian for the Depositary for crediting to the accounts of its participants.

Section 2.6 Interest

(a) The Senior Notes will bear interest at a rate of 3.95% per annum on the principal amount thereof from and including June 8, 2016 to, but excluding, September 15, 2026, payable semiannually in arrears on March 15 and September 15 of each year (each, an "Interest Payment Date"), commencing on September 15, 2016. The Regular Record Dates for the Senior Notes shall be the immediately preceding March 1 and September 1, respectively, of each year.

- (b) The amount of interest payable on the Senior Notes for any period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months. In the event that any date on which interest is payable on the Senior Notes is not a Business Day, payment of the interest payable on such date will be made on the next day that is a Business Day (and without any additional interest or other payment in respect of any such delay), except that, if such Business Day is in the next calendar year, such payment will be made on the preceding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on the date such payment was originally payable.
- (c) The Company shall pay interest on overdue principal and on overdue installments of interest (without regard to any applicable grace periods) from time to time on demand at the rate borne by the Senior Notes plus 1% per annum to the extent lawful.

Section 2.7 Optional Redemption

- (a) The Company may, at its option, redeem the Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time, or from time to time, at a Redemption Price equal to:
 - (i) if the Senior Notes are redeemed prior to June 15, 2026, the greater of: (A) 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed, and (B) as determined by the Quotation Agent, the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of those payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption) discounted to the date of redemption on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Adjusted Treasury Rate plus 35 basis points; or
 - (ii) if the Senior Notes are redeemed on or after June 15, 2026, 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed;

plus, in each case, accrued interest thereon to the date of redemption.

(b) The redemption provisions of Article XII of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Senior Notes.

Section 2.8 No Sinking Fund

The Senior Notes shall not be subject to a sinking fund provision. The provisions contained in Article XIII of the Base Indenture shall not apply to the Senior Notes.

Section 2.9 Events of Default

In addition to the Events of Default set forth in Section 5.1 of the Base Indenture, it shall be an "Event of Default" with respect to the Senior Notes if the following occurs and shall be continuing: an acceleration of the maturity of any Indebtedness of the Company or any Subsidiary, in an aggregate principal amount in excess of One Hundred Twenty Million Dollars (\$120,000,000), if such failure to pay is not discharged or such acceleration is not annulled within 15 days after the Company shall have received due notice of such acceleration.

The additional Events of Default set forth in this Section 2.9 are expressly being included solely to be applicable to the Senior Notes specified in this Third Supplemental Indenture.

Section 2.10 Ranking

The Senior Notes shall constitute the senior debt obligations of the Company and shall rank equally in right of payment with all other existing and future senior debt obligations of the Company.

Section 2.11 Paying Agent; Security Registrar

Initially, the Trustee shall act as Paying Agent and Security Registrar. If the Senior Notes are issued in definitive form, the Corporate Trust Office shall be the office or agency of the Paying Agent and the Security Registrar for the Senior Notes.

Section 2.12 Defeasance

The defeasance provisions of Article XIV of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Senior Notes.

Section 2.13 No Conversion

The Senior Notes will not be convertible into shares of Common Stock or any other security. The provisions contained in Article XV of the Base Indenture shall not apply to the Senior Notes.

Section 2.14 CUSIP Numbers

The Company in issuing the Senior Notes may use "CUSIP" numbers (if then generally in use), and, if so, the Trustee shall use "CUSIP" numbers in notices of redemption as a convenience to Holders; <u>provided</u> that any such notice may state that no representation is made as to the correctness of such numbers either as printed on the Senior Notes or as contained in any notice of a redemption and that reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed on the Senior Notes, and any such redemption shall not be affected by any defect in or omission of such numbers. The Company will promptly notify the Trustee of any change in the "CUSIP" numbers.

Section 2.15 Definitive Form of Senior Notes

The Senior Notes will be issued in definitive form only under the limited circumstances set forth in Section 3.4 of the Base Indenture.

Section 2.16 Company Reports

The provisions of Section 7.4 of the Base Indenture relating to the nature, content and date for reports by the Company to the Holders, to the extent such provisions are mandated by the Trust Indenture Act, shall apply to the Senior Notes.

ARTICLE III COVENANTS

Article XI of the Base Indenture is hereby supplemented by the following additional covenants of the Company:

Section 3.1 Limitation on Liens

The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, incur, issue, assume or guaranty any Indebtedness if such Indebtedness is secured by a mortgage, pledge of, lien on, security interest in or other encumbrance upon any shares of Voting Stock of any Restricted Subsidiary, whether such Voting Stock is now owned or is hereafter acquired, without providing that the Senior Notes (together with, if the Company shall so determine, any other Indebtedness or obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary ranking equally with such Senior Notes and then existing or thereafter created) shall be secured equally and ratably with, or prior to, such Indebtedness. The foregoing limitation shall not apply to (a) Indebtedness incurred, issued, assumed, guaranteed or permitted to exist and secured by liens, security interests, pledges or other encumbrances which does not exceed 10% of the Company's then Consolidated Tangible Net Worth; (b) Indebtedness secured by a pledge of, lien on or security interest in any shares of Voting Stock of any corporation if such pledge, lien or security interest is made or granted prior to or at the time such corporation becomes a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that such pledge, lien or security interest was not created in anticipation of the transfer of such shares of Voting Stock to the Company or its Subsidiaries; (c) liens or security interests securing Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary; or (d) the extension, renewal or replacement (or successive extensions, renewals or replacements), in whole or in part, of any lien or security interest referred to in the foregoing clauses (b) and (c) but only if the principal amount of Indebtedness secured by the liens or security interests immediately prior thereto is not increased and the lien or security interest is not extended to other property.

Section 3.2 Limitations on Issuance or Disposition of Stock of Restricted Subsidiaries

The Company will not, nor will it permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, issue, sell, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of any shares of Capital Stock (other than nonvoting preferred stock) of any Restricted Subsidiary (or of any Subsidiary having direct or indirect control of any Restricted Subsidiary), except for, subject to Article IX of the Base Indenture: (a) director's qualifying shares; (b) a sale, assignment, transfer or other disposition of any Capital Stock of any Restricted Subsidiary (or of any Subsidiary having direct or indirect control of any Restricted Subsidiary) to the Company or to one or more Restricted Subsidiaries; (c) a sale, assignment, transfer or other disposition of all or part of the Capital Stock of any Restricted Subsidiary (or of any Subsidiary having direct or indirect control of any Restricted Subsidiary) for consideration which is at least equal to the fair value of such Capital Stock as determined by the Company's

Board of Directors acting in good faith; (d) the issuance, sale, assignment, transfer or other disposition made in compliance with an order of a court or regulatory authority of competent jurisdiction, other than an order issued at the request of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; or (e) issuance for consideration which is at least equal to fair value as determined by the Company's Board of Directors acting in good faith.

ARTICLE IV MISCELLANEOUS

Section 4.1 Ratification, Extension and Renewal of Indenture

The Base Indenture, as supplemented and amended by this Third Supplemental Indenture, is ratified, confirmed, extended and renewed, and this Third Supplemental Indenture shall be deemed part of the Base Indenture in the manner and to the extent herein and therein provided. If any provision of this Third Supplemental Indenture is inconsistent with a provision of the Base Indenture, the terms of this Third Supplemental Indenture shall only apply to the Senior Notes and shall not apply to any other Debt Securities of any other series issued under the Base Indenture (unless otherwise specified pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture for Debt Securities of any such series).

Section 4.2 Trustee Not Responsible for Recitals

The Recitals are made by the Company and not by the Trustee, and the Trustee assumes no responsibility for the correctness thereof. The Trustee makes no representation as to the validity or sufficiency of this Third Supplemental Indenture or the Senior Notes. The Trustee shall not be accountable for the use or application by the Company of the Senior Notes or the proceeds thereof.

Section 4.3 Governing Law

This Third Supplemental Indenture and the Senior Notes shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Section 4.4 Severability

In case any one or more of the provisions contained in this Third Supplemental Indenture or in the Senior Notes shall for any reason be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provisions of this Third Supplemental Indenture or of the Senior Notes, but this Third Supplemental Indenture and the Senior Notes shall be construed as if such invalid or illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein or therein.

Section 4.5 Counterparts

This Third Supplemental Indenture may be executed in any number of counterparts each of which shall be an original; but such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument.

Section 4.6 Successors and Assigns

All covenants and agreements in the Indenture by the Company shall bind its successors and assigns, whether expressed or not. The Company will have the right at all times to assign any of its respective rights or obligations under the Indenture to a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company; provided that, in the event of any such assignment, the Company will remain liable for all of its respective obligations. Subject to the foregoing, the Indenture will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties thereto and their respective successors and assigns. The Indenture may not otherwise be assigned by the parties thereto.

Section 4.7 FATCA Withholding

In order to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA, the Company agrees (i) to provide to the Trustee tax information about holders or the transactions contemplated hereby (including any modification to the terms of such transactions), to the extent such information is directly available to the Company, so that the Trustee can determine whether it has tax-related obligations under FATCA and (ii) that the Trustee shall be entitled to make any withholding or deduction from payments under the Senior Notes to the extent necessary to comply with FATCA. For the purposes of this Section 4.7, "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Third Supplement Indenture.

Signature page follows.

	IN WITNESS WHEREOF,	the parties hereto have	caused this Third	Supplemental Ir	ndenture to be duly	executed as of the day	and year first	above
writte	en							

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

By: /s/ Brian W. Haynes

Brian W. Haynes Senior Vice President and Corporate Treasurer

Attest:

/s/ William L. Hutton

William L. Hutton Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Seal

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., as Trustee

By: /s/ Lawrence M. Kusch

Name: Lawrence M. Kusch Title: Vice President

 ${\it Third \, Supplemental \, Indenture}$

FORM OF SENIOR NOTE

[FACE OF SENIOR NOTE]

[THIS SENIOR NOTE IS A GLOBAL NOTE WITHIN THE MEANING OF THE INDENTURE HEREINAFTER REFERRED TO AND IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. AS NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY (THE "DEPOSITARY"), OR A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY. THIS NOTE IS EXCHANGEABLE FOR SENIOR NOTES REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF A PERSON OTHER THAN THE DEPOSITARY OR ITS NOMINEE ONLY IN THE LIMITED CIRCUMSTANCES DESCRIBED IN THE INDENTURE, AND NO TRANSFER OF THIS SENIOR NOTE (OTHER THAN A TRANSFER OF THIS SENIOR NOTE AS A WHOLE BY THE DEPOSITARY TO A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OR BY A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OF THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR BY THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY) MAY BE REGISTERED UNLESS AND UNTIL THIS SENIOR NOTE IS EXCHANGED IN WHOLE OR IN PART FOR SENIOR NOTES IN DEFINITIVE FORM. UNLESS THIS SENIOR NOTE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY TO REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE OR PAYMENT, AND ANY SENIOR NOTE ISSUED IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY (AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO CEDE & CO., OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL INASMUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, CEDE & CO., HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.]*

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

3.95% Senior Notes due 2026

Certificate No.: R	
CUSIP No.: 759351 AM1	

This Senior Note is one of a duly authorized series of Debt Securities of REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED (the "Senior Notes"), all issued under and pursuant to an Indenture dated as of August 21, 2012, duly executed and delivered by REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED, a Missouri corporation (the "Company", which term includes any successor corporation under the Indenture hereinafter referred to), and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"), as supplemented by the Third Supplemental Indenture thereto dated June 8, 2016,

^{*} Insert if Senior Notes are in global form.

between the Company and the Trustee, to which Indenture and all indentures supplemental limitations of rights, obligations, duties and immunities thereunder of the Trustee, the Compandenture, the Debt Securities are issuable in series that may vary as to amount, date of mature.	pany and the Holders of the Senior Notes. By the terms of the				
The Company, for value received, hereby promises to pay to [Cede & Co.]*, or registe or decreased on the attached Schedule of Increases and Decreases)]* on September 15, 2026					
Interest Payment Dates: March 15 and September 15, commencing on September 15,	Interest Payment Dates: March 15 and September 15, commencing on September 15, 2016.				
Record Dates: March 1 and September 1.					
Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Senior Note set forth on the have the same effect as if set forth at this place.	reverse hereof, which further provisions shall for all purposes				
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Senior Note to be duly execuits corporate seal.	ted manually or by facsimile by its duly authorized officers under				
	REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED				
	By:Brian W. Haynes				
	Brian W. Haynes Senior Vice President and Corporate Treasurer				
Attest:					
William L. Hutton Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary					
TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION					
This is one of the 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026 issued under the within mentioned Indentu	re.				
THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., as Trustee					
By:Authorized Signatory					
Dated: June 8, 2016					
* Insert if Senior Notes are in global form.					

A-2

[REVERSE OF SENIOR NOTE]

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

3.95% Senior Notes due 2026

To the extent that any rights or other provisions of this Senior Note differ from or are inconsistent with those contained in the Indenture, then the Indenture shall control. Capitalized terms used herein but not defined shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture referred to below unless otherwise indicated.

1. Principal and Interest.

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), promises to pay interest on the principal amount of this Senior Note in the manner specified below at the rate of 3.95% per annum from and including June 8, 2016, to, but excluding, the Stated Maturity. The Company will pay interest on this Senior Note semiannually in arrears on March 15 and September 15 of each year (each an "Interest Payment Date"), commencing on September 15, 2016. Interest not paid on the scheduled Interest Payment Date will accrue and compound semiannually at the rate borne by the principal amount of this Senior Note.

Interest on the Senior Notes shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

The Company shall pay interest on overdue principal and on overdue installments of interest (without regard to any applicable grace periods) from time to time on demand at the rate borne by the Senior Notes plus 1% per annum to the extent lawful.

2. Ranking.

The Senior Notes shall constitute the senior debt obligations of the Company and shall rank equally in right of payment with all other existing and future senior debt obligations of the Company.

3. Method of Payment.

Interest on any Senior Note which is payable, and is punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name that Senior Note (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for the payment of such interest. In the event that any date on which interest is payable on the Senior Notes is not a Business Day, payment of the interest payable on such date will be made on the next day that is a Business Day (and without any additional interest or other payment in respect of any such delay), except that, if such Business Day is in the next calendar year, such payment will be made on the preceding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on the date such payment was originally payable.

4. Paying Agent and Security Registrar.

Initially, The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., the Trustee, will act as Paying Agent and Security Registrar. The Company may change the Paying Agent and Security Registrar without notice to any Holder. The Company or any of its Subsidiaries may, subject to certain exceptions, act in any such capacity.

Indenture.

This Senior Note is one of a duly authorized series of the 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Senior Notes") of the Company, initially limited in aggregate principal amount to \$400,000,000 and issued under an Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012 (the "Base Indenture"), as supplemented by a Third Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 8, 2016 (the "Third Supplemental Indenture" and, together with the Base Indenture, the "Indenture"), in each case, between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"). The terms of this Senior Note include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"). This Senior Note is subject to all such terms, and by acceptance hereof, Holders agree to be bound by all of such terms, as the same may be amended from time to time. Holders are referred to the Indenture and the TIA for a statement of all such terms. To the extent permitted by applicable law, in the event of any inconsistency between the terms of this Senior Note and the terms of the Indenture, the terms of the Indenture shall control. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture unless otherwise indicated.

6. Optional Right of Redemption.

- (a) The Company may, at its option, redeem the Senior Notes, in whole or in part, at any time at a Redemption Price equal to:
- (i) if the Senior Notes are redeemed prior to June 15, 2026, the greater of: (A) 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed, and (B) as determined by the Quotation Agent, the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of those payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption) discounted to the date of redemption on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Adjusted Treasury Rate plus 35 basis points; or
 - (ii) if the Senior Notes are redeemed on or after June 15, 2026, 100% of the principal amount of the Senior Notes to be redeemed;

plus, in each case, accrued interest thereon to the date of redemption.

- (b) The redemption provisions of Article XII of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Senior Notes.
- "Adjusted Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any date of redemption, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for that date of redemption.

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security selected by the Quotation Agent as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the Senior Notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the Senior Notes.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any date of redemption, (i) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for the date of redemption, after excluding the highest and lowest Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (ii) if the Quotation Agent obtains fewer than three (3) Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations.

"Quotation Agent" means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by the Company.

"Reference Treasury Dealer" means (i) Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and one Primary Treasury Dealer selected by U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc., and, in each case, their respective successors or their respective affiliates that are Primary Treasury Dealers (as defined herein); provided, however, that if any of them shall cease to be a Primary Treasury Dealer, the Company shall substitute therefor another nationally recognized investment banking firm that is a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), and (ii) one other Primary Treasury Dealer selected by the Company.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations" means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any date of redemption, the average, as determined by the Quotation Agent, after consultation with the Company, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Quotation Agent by that Reference Treasury Dealer at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding that date of redemption.

Pursuant to Article XII of the Base Indenture, notice of any redemption will be mailed at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the date of redemption to each Holder of the Senior Notes to be redeemed.

7. No Sinking Fund.

The Senior Notes will not be subject to a sinking fund provision.

8. Defaults and Remedies.

The Indenture provides that an Event of Default with respect to the Senior Notes occurs upon the occurrence of specified events. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the principal of all of the Senior Notes may become or be declared due and payable, in the manner, with the effect provided in the Indenture

9. Amendment; Supplement; Waiver.

The Indenture provides for amendments, supplements and waivers with respect to the Indenture as set forth in Article X of the Base Indenture.

10. Restrictive Covenants.

The Indenture imposes certain limitations on the ability of the Company and its Subsidiaries to, among other things, create certain liens, issue or dispose of stock of Restricted Subsidiaries and consummate certain mergers and consolidations or sales of all or substantially all of its assets. The limitations are subject to a number of important qualifications and exceptions.

11. Denomination; Transfer; Exchange.

The Senior Notes of this series are issuable only in registered form without coupons in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations herein and therein set forth, Senior Notes of this series so issued are exchangeable for a like aggregate principal amount at maturity of Senior Notes of this series of a different authorized denomination, as requested by the Holder surrendering the same.

As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, this Senior Note is transferable by the registered Holder hereof on the Security Register of the Company, upon surrender of this Senior Note for registration of transfer at the office or agency of the Trustee in the City and State of New York accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company or the Trustee duly executed by the registered Holder hereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and thereupon one or more new Senior Notes of authorized denominations and for the same aggregate principal amount at maturity will be issued to the designated transferee or transferees. No service charge will be made for any such transfer, but the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in relation thereto.

Persons Deemed Owners.

The registered Holder of this Senior Note shall be treated as its owner for all purposes.

Defeasance.

Subject to certain conditions contained in the Indenture, at any time some or all of the Company's obligations under the Senior Notes and the Indenture may be discharged if the Company deposits with the Trustee money and/or U.S. Government Obligations sufficient to pay the principal of and interest on the Senior Notes to Stated Maturity.

14. No Recourse Against Others.

No recourse shall be had for the payment of the principal of or the interest on this Senior Note, or any part hereof or of the indebtedness represented hereby, or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement of the Indenture, against any incorporator, shareholder, officer or director, as such, past, present or future, of the Company (or any incorporator, shareholder, officer or director of any predecessor or successor corporation), either directly or through the Company (or of any predecessor or successor corporation), whether by virtue of any constitution, statute or rule of law, or by the enforcement of any assessment or penalty or otherwise, all such liability being, by the acceptance hereof and as part of the consideration for the issuance hereof, expressly waived and released; provided, however, that nothing herein shall be taken to prevent recourse to and the enforcement of the liability, if any, of any shareholder or subscriber to capital stock upon or in respect of the shares of capital stock not fully paid.

15. CUSIP Numbers.

The Company may cause CUSIP numbers to be printed on the Senior Notes as a convenience to Holders. No representation is made as to the accuracy of such numbers, and reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed hereon.

16. Authentication.

This Senior Note shall not be valid until the Trustee (or authenticating agent) executes the certificate of authentication on the other side of this Senior Note.

17. Governing Law.

The Indenture and this Senior Note shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

SCHEDULE OF INCREASES OR DECREASES IN GLOBAL SENIOR NOTI							
	C.	CUEDIII E	OFINODE	ACECOD	DECDEACEC IN	CIODAI	CENIOD NOTE

The initial aggregate principal amount of the Senior Notes is \$ The following increases or decreases in this Global Senior Note have been made:						
	Amount of decrease in Principal Amount	Amount of increase in Principal Amount	Principal Amount of Senior Notes evidenced by this Global Senior Note	Signature of authorized		
Date of	of Senior Notes evidenced	of Senior Notes evidenced	following such decrease	officer of Trustee or		
Exchange	by this Global Senior Note	by this Global Senior Note	or increase	Securities Custodian		

^{*} Insert if Senior Notes are in global form.

between

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated

and

The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A.,

as Trustee

Dated as of June 8, 2016

5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
ARTICLE I DEFI	INITIONS	1
Section 1.1	Definition of Terms	1
ARTICLE II TER	RMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE DEBENTURES	7
Section 2.1	Designation and Principal Amount	7
Section 2.2	Issue Date; Maturity Date	7
Section 2.3	Percentage of Principal Amount	7
Section 2.4	Place of Payment and Surrender for Registration of Transfer	8
Section 2.5	Registered Securities; Form; Denominations; Depositary	8
Section 2.6	Rate of Interest; Interest Payment Date	8
Section 2.7	Interest Deferral	9
Section 2.8	Optional Redemption	10
Section 2.9	No Sinking Fund	12
Section 2.10	Events of Default	12
Section 2.11	Paying Agent; Security Registrar	13
Section 2.12	2 Defeasance	13
Section 2.13	8 No Conversion	13
Section 2.14	4 CUSIP Numbers	13
Section 2.15	5 Definitive Form of Debentures	13
Section 2.16	6 Company Reports	14
ARTICLE III SUI	BORDINATION	14
Section 3.1	Agreement to Subordinate	14
Section 3.2	Certain Definitions	14
Section 3.3	Liquidation; Dissolution; Bankruptcy; Etc.	15

i

Section 3.4	Default on Senior Indebtedness	16
Section 3.5	When Distribution Must Be Paid Over	16
Section 3.6	Notice By Company	16
Section 3.7	Subrogation	17
Section 3.8	Relative Rights	17
Section 3.9	Subordination May Not Be Impaired By Company	17
Section 3.10	Distribution	18
Section 3.11	Rights of Trustee and Paying Agent	18
Section 3.12	Authorization to Effect Subordination	19
ARTICLE IV CO	VENANTS	19
Section 4.1	Dividend and Other Payment Stoppages	19
ARTICLE V ORI	GINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT	20
Section 5.1	Calculation of Original Issue Discount	20
ARTICLE VI MIS	SCELLANEOUS	20
Section 6.1	Ratification, Extension and Renewal of Indenture	20
Section 6.2	Trustee Not Responsible for Recitals	21
Section 6.3	Tax Treatment	21
Section 6.4	Governing Law	21
Section 6.5	Severability	21
Section 6.6	Counterparts	21
Section 6.7	Successors and Assigns	21
Section 6.8	FATCA Withholding	22
EXHIBIT A - FOR	RM OF DEBENTURE	A-1

FOURTH SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE, dated as of June 8, 2016 (this "Fourth Supplemental Indenture"), between REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), having its principal executive office at 16600 Swingley Ridge Road, Chesterfield, Missouri 63017 and THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., a national banking association, as trustee (the "Trustee"), having its corporate trust office at 2 North LaSalle, Suite 1020, Chicago, Illinois 60602, supplementing the Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, between the Company and the Trustee (the "Base Indenture" and, together with this Fourth Supplemental Indenture, the "Indenture").

RECITALS OF THE COMPANY

The Company executed and delivered the Base Indenture to the Trustee to provide for the issuance from time to time by the Company of its debentures, notes, bonds or other evidences of indebtedness (hereinafter generally called the "Debt Securities") to be issued in one or more series as provided in the Base Indenture, in an unlimited aggregate principal amount which may be authenticated and delivered as provided in the Base Indenture;

Pursuant to the terms of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture, the Company desires to provide for the establishment of a new series of Debt Securities to be known as the 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056 (the "**Debentures**"), the form and substance of such Debentures and the terms, provisions and conditions thereof to be as set forth in the Indenture;

Pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture, a new series of Debt Securities may at any time be established in or pursuant to a Board Resolution, an Officers' Certificate or one or more indentures supplemental to the Base Indenture;

The Company has requested that the Trustee execute and deliver this Fourth Supplemental Indenture. All requirements necessary to make this Fourth Supplemental Indenture a valid instrument in accordance with its terms (and to make the Debentures, when duly executed by the Company and duly authenticated and delivered by the Trustee, the valid and enforceable obligations of the Company) have been performed, and the execution and delivery of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture has been duly authorized in all respects.

NOW, THEREFORE, THIS FOURTH SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE WITNESSETH:

For and in consideration of the premises and the purchase of Debentures by the Holders thereof, it is mutually covenanted and agreed, for the equal and proportionate benefit of all Holders of Debentures, as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Definition of Terms

Unless the context otherwise requires:

- (a) a term not defined herein that is defined in the Base Indenture has the same meaning when used in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture;
- (b) a term defined anywhere in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture has the same meaning throughout;
- (c) the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
- (d) a reference to a Section or Article is to a Section or Article of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture;
- (e) headings are for convenience of reference only and do not affect interpretation;
- (f) any reference herein to "interest" shall include any Additional Interest; and
- (g) the following terms have the following meanings:
- "6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042" means the Company's 6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042 issued pursuant to the Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, between the Company and the Trustee, as supplemented and amended by the First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, between the Company and the Trustee.
- "Additional Interest" means the interest, if any, that shall accrue on any interest on the Debentures the payment of which has not been made on the applicable Interest Payment Date.
 - "Base Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Business Day" means any day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a day on which banking institutions in New York City are authorized or required by law or executive order to remain closed, (iii) a day on which the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee is closed for business or (iv) on or after June 15, 2026, a day that is not a London Banking Day.
- "Calculation Agent" means, with respect to the Debentures, The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., or any other successor, acting as calculation agent in respect of the Debentures.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company.
 - "Company" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Debentures" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Debt Securities" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

- "Deferral Period" means the period commencing on an Interest Payment Date with respect to which the Company elects or is deemed to elect to defer interest pursuant to Section 2.7 and ending on the earlier of (i) the fifth anniversary of that Interest Payment Date and (ii) the next Interest Payment Date on which the Company has paid all deferred and unpaid amounts (including Additional Interest) and all other accrued interest on the Debentures.
 - "Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.10.
- "FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date hereof (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof and any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code.
- "Fixed Rate Interest Period" means the period beginning on and including June 8, 2016 and ending on but excluding the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on and including an Interest Payment Date and ending on but excluding the next Interest Payment Date, until but excluding June 15, 2026.
 - "Floating Rate" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).
- "Floating Rate Interest Period" means the period beginning on and including June 15, 2026 and ending on but excluding the next Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on and including an Interest Payment Date and ending on but excluding the next Interest Payment Date (until but excluding the Maturity Date), unless the Debentures shall be redeemed or repaid earlier.
 - "Fourth Supplemental Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Global Debenture" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
 - "Holder" means a Person in whose name a Debenture is registered.
 - "Indenture" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Interest Payment Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(b).
 - "Interest Period" means a Fixed Rate Interest Period or a Floating Rate Interest Period, as the case may be.
- "LIBOR Determination Date" means, with respect to any Floating Rate Interest Period, the second London Banking Day immediately preceding the first day of such Floating Rate Interest Period.
- "London Banking Day" means any day on which commercial banks are open for general business (including dealings in deposits in U.S. dollars) in London.

"Make-Whole Redemption Amount" means, with respect to the principal amount of any Debentures to be redeemed, the sum, as determined by the Treasury Dealer, of the present value of (i) the outstanding principal (discounted from June 15, 2026 to but excluding the Redemption Date) and (ii) the remaining scheduled payments of interest that would have been payable from the Redemption Date to and including June 15, 2026 (discounted from their respective Interest Payment Dates to but excluding the Redemption Dates) on the Debentures to be redeemed (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued and unpaid to but excluding the Redemption Date), (computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate plus a spread of 50 basis points.

"Maturity Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.

"NRSRO" means a nationally recognized statistical rating organization within the meaning of Section 3(a)(62) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Parity Securities" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.1(b).

"Rating Agency Event" means an amendment, clarification, or change by any NRSRO in its criteria for awarding equity credit to securities such as the Debentures, which amendment, clarification, or change results in (i) the shortening of the length of time the Debentures are assigned a particular level of equity credit by that NRSRO as compared to the length of time they would have been assigned that level of equity credit by such NRSRO or its predecessor on the date hereof or (ii) the lowering of the equity credit (including up to a lesser amount) assigned to the Debentures by that NRSRO as compared to the equity credit that such NRSRO or its predecessor assigned to the Debentures on the date hereof.

"Recitals" means the Recitals of the Company set forth in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture.

"Regular Record Date" means, with respect to an Interest Payment Date, the March 1, June 1, September 1 or December 1, as the case may be, next preceding such Interest Payment Date, in each case whether or not a Business Day.

"Regulatory Capital Event" means that the Company becomes subject to capital adequacy supervision by a capital regulator and the capital adequacy guidelines that apply to the Company as a result of being so subject set forth criteria pursuant to which the full principal amount of the Debentures would not qualify as capital under such capital adequacy guidelines, as the Company may determine at any time, in its sole discretion.

"Reuters Page LIBOR01" means the display so designated on the Reuters 3000 Xtra (or such other page as may replace that page on that service, or such other service as may be nominated by the Company as the information vendor, for the purpose of displaying rates or prices comparable to the London Interbank Offered rate for U.S. dollar deposits).

"Tax Event" means the receipt by the Company of an opinion of counsel, rendered by a law firm of nationally recognized standing that is experienced in such matters, stating that, as a result of any:

- (i) amendment to, or change in (including any promulgation, enactment, execution or modification of), the laws (or any regulations under those laws) of the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein affecting taxation;
- (ii) official administrative pronouncement (including a private letter ruling, technical advice memorandum or similar pronouncement) or judicial decision or administrative action or other official pronouncement interpreting or applying the laws or regulations enumerated in clause (i) above, by any court, governmental agency or regulatory authority; or
- (iii) threatened challenge asserted in connection with an audit of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, or a threatened challenge asserted in writing against any taxpayer that has raised capital through the issuance of securities that are substantially similar to the Debentures,

which amendment or change is enacted or effective or which pronouncement or decision is announced or which challenge is asserted against the Company or becomes publicly known on or after the date hereof, there is more than an insubstantial increase in the risk that interest accruable or payable by the Company on the Debentures is not, or will not be, deductible by the Company, in whole or in part, for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

"Three-Month LIBOR" means, with respect to any Floating Rate Interest Period, the rate (expressed as a percentage per annum) for deposits in U.S. dollars for a three-month period commencing on the first day of such Floating Rate Interest Period that appears on Reuters Page LIBOR01 as of 11:00 a.m., London time, on the LIBOR Determination Date for that Floating Rate Interest Period. If such rate does not appear on Reuters Page LIBOR01, Three-Month LIBOR will be determined on the basis of the rates at which deposits in U.S. dollars for a three-month period commencing on the first day of that Floating Rate Interest Period and in a principal amount of not less than \$1,000,000 are offered to prime banks in the London interbank market by four major banks in the London interbank market selected by the Calculation Agent (after consultation with the Company) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on the LIBOR Determination Date for that Floating Rate Interest Period. The Calculation Agent will request the principal London office of each of these banks to provide a quotation of such bank's rate. If at least two such quotations are provided, Three-Month LIBOR with respect to that Floating Rate Interest Period will be the arithmetic mean (rounded upward if necessary to the nearest whole multiple of 0.00001%) of such quotations. If fewer than two quotations are provided, Three-Month LIBOR with respect to that Floating Rate Interest Period will be the arithmetic mean (rounded upward if necessary to the nearest whole multiple of 0.00001%) of the rates quoted by three major banks in New York City selected by the Calculation Agent (after consultation with the Company) at approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the first day of that Floating Rate Interest Period for loans in U.S. dollars to leading European banks for a three-month period commencing on the first

day of that Floating Rate Interest Period and in a principal amount of not less than \$1,000,000. However, if fewer than three banks selected by the Calculation Agent to provide quotations are quoting as described above, Three-Month LIBOR for that Floating Rate Interest Period will be the same as Three-Month LIBOR as determined for the previous Floating Rate Interest Period or, in the case of the Floating Rate Interest Period beginning on June 15, 2026, 0.6813%. The establishment of Three-Month LIBOR for each Floating Rate Interest Period by the Calculation Agent shall (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding.

"Trading Day" means a day on which the Common Stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange, or if not then listed on the New York Stock Exchange, a day on which the Common Stock is traded or quoted on the principal U.S. securities exchange on which it is listed or quoted, or if not then listed or quoted on a U.S. securities exchange, a day on which the Common Stock is quoted in the over-the-counter market.

"Treasury Dealer" means one of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC (or their respective successors), as selected by the Company, or, if each of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC (or their respective successors) refuses to act as Treasury Dealer for the purpose of determining the Make-Whole Redemption Amount or ceases to be a primary U.S. Government securities dealer, another nationally recognized investment banking firm that is a primary U.S. Government securities dealer specified by the Company for such purposes.

"Treasury Price" means, with respect to a Redemption Date of the Debentures, the bid-side price for the Treasury Security as of the third Trading Day preceding such Redemption Date, as set forth in the daily statistical release (or any successor release) published by The Wall Street Journal (or its successor or, in its absence, any recognized daily national publication) on that Trading Day and designated "Treasury Bonds, Notes and Bills," as determined by the Treasury Dealer, except that: (i) if that release (or any successor release) is not published or does not contain that price information on that Trading Day, or (ii) if the Treasury Dealer determines that the price information is not reasonably reflective of the actual bid-side price of the Treasury Security prevailing at 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on that Trading Day, then "Treasury Price" will instead mean the bid-side price for the Treasury Security at or around 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on that Trading Day (expressed on a next Trading Day settlement basis) as determined by the Treasury Dealer through such alternative means as the Treasury Dealer considers to be appropriate under the circumstances.

"Treasury Rate" means, with respect to a Redemption Date of the Debentures, the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the Treasury Security that corresponds to the Treasury Price thereof (calculated by the Treasury Dealer in accordance with standard market practice and computed as of the second Trading Day preceding such Redemption Date).

"Treasury Security" means the United States Treasury security that the Treasury Dealer determines would be appropriate to use, at the time of determination and in accordance with standard market practice, in pricing the Debentures being redeemed in a tender offer based on a spread to United States Treasury yields.

"Trustee" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065" means the Company's 6.75% Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065 issued pursuant to the Junior Subordinated Indenture, dated as of December 18, 2001, between the Company and the Trustee (as successor trustee to The Bank of New York), as supplemented and amended by the Second Supplemental Junior Subordinated Indenture, dated as of December 8, 2005, between the Company and the Trustee (as successor trustee to The Bank of New York).

ARTICLE II TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE DEBENTURES

Pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture, the Debentures are hereby established with the following terms and other provisions:

Section 2.1 Designation and Principal Amount

- (a) There is hereby authorized a series of Debt Securities designated the "5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056," initially in the aggregate principal amount at maturity of Four Hundred Million Dollars (\$400,000,000).
- (b) Without the consent of the Holders of the Debentures, the Company may, from time to time, create and issue additional Debentures pursuant to the Indenture having the same terms and conditions as the Debentures in all respects, except for any difference in the issue date, the issue price and, if applicable, the initial interest accrual date and the first payment of interest thereon. Such additional Debentures issued after the date hereof will form a single series with all outstanding Debentures issued under this Fourth Supplemental Indenture, unless such additional Debentures will not be treated as fungible with such outstanding Debentures for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Any additional Debentures issued under the Indenture will rank equally and ratably in right of payment with all outstanding Debentures issued under this Fourth Supplemental Indenture.

Section 2.2 Issue Date; Maturity Date

Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Debentures shall initially be issued as of the date hereof; the Stated Maturity of the Debentures shall be June 15, 2056 or if such date is not a Business Day, the next Business Day (the "Maturity Date").

Section 2.3 Percentage of Principal Amount

Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Debentures will initially be issued at 100% of the principal amount.

Section 2.4 Place of Payment and Surrender for Registration of Transfer

- (a) Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Debentures shall be made, the transfer of Debentures will be registrable, and Debentures will be exchangeable for Debentures of other denominations of a like principal amount at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose, initially the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee.
- (b) Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Debentures issued in physical form shall be made, the transfer of Debentures will be registrable, and Debentures will be exchangeable for Debentures of other denominations of a like principal amount at the office or agency of the Company maintained for such purpose, initially the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee. Payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on Debentures issued as Global Debentures shall be payable by the Company through the Paying Agent to the Depositary in immediately available funds. At the Company's option, interest on Debentures issued in physical form may be payable by (i) a U.S. Dollar check drawn on a bank in The City of New York mailed to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register, or (ii) upon application to the Security Registrar not later than the relevant Regular Record Date by a Holder of a principal amount of Securities in excess of \$5,000,000, wire transfer in immediately available funds, which application shall remain in effect until the Holder notifies, in writing, the Security Registrar to the contrary.

Section 2.5 Registered Securities; Form; Denominations; Depositary

- (a) Subject to Section 2.1(b), the Debentures shall be issued in fully registered form, without coupons, as registered Debt Securities and shall initially be issued in the form of one or more permanent Global Notes (the "Global Debentures"), and with the legends contained in, the form of Exhibit A hereto.
- (b) The Debentures shall not be issuable in bearer form. The terms and provisions contained in the form of Debenture shall constitute, and are hereby expressly made, a part of the Indenture and to the extent applicable, the Company, and the Trustee, by their execution and delivery of the Indenture, expressly agree to such terms and provisions and to be bound thereby.
 - (c) The denominations in which the Debentures shall be issuable is a minimum of \$25 principal amount and integral multiples of \$25 in excess thereof.
- (d) Initially, the Depositary for the Debentures will be The Depository Trust Company. The Global Debentures will be registered in the name of the Depositary or its nominee, Cede & Co., and delivered by the Trustee to the Depositary or a custodian appointed by the Depositary for crediting to the accounts of its participants pursuant to the instructions of the Trustee.

Section 2.6 Rate of Interest; Interest Payment Date

(a) The Debentures shall bear interest from and including June 8, 2016 to but excluding June 15, 2026, or earlier Redemption Date of the Debentures, at the rate of 5.75% per annum, payable as set forth in clause (b) below computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. Commencing on and including June 15, 2026, to but

excluding the Maturity Date unless redeemed or repaid earlier, the Debentures shall bear interest at a floating annual rate, reset quarterly on the first day of each Floating Rate Interest Period by the Calculation Agent, equal to the sum of Three-Month LIBOR, determined for each Floating Rate Interest Period as set forth herein, plus 4.04%; provided that any such sum shall not be less than zero (the "Floating Rate"), payable as set forth in clause (b) below. The amount of Floating Rate interest payable on the Debentures for any Floating Rate Interest Period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in the 360-day year. Interest scheduled for payment but not paid upon any Interest Payment Date, including interest not required to be paid due to deferral under the terms of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture, shall bear Additional Interest from the originally scheduled payment date therefor at the rate per annum then applicable to the Debentures.

(b) Subject to the other provisions hereof (including Section 2.1(b)), interest on the Debentures shall be payable quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on September 15, 2016; provided that (i) if a scheduled Interest Payment Date with respect to a Fixed Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, interest payable on such Interest Payment Date shall be paid on the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, and no interest will accrue as a result of any such postponement, and (ii) if a scheduled Interest Payment Date with respect to a Floating Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, the Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, except that if such Business Day is in the next succeeding calendar month, interest will be payable on the immediately preceding Business Day, and interest will continue to accrue during such postponement (each such date, an "Interest Payment Date"), to Holders of record at the close of business on the preceding Regular Record Date (whether or not a Business Day). Interest will accrue from and including the last Interest Payment Date in respect of which interest has been paid or duly provided for to but excluding the following Interest Payment Date.

Section 2.7 Interest Deferral

- (a) The Company shall have the option to defer interest payments on the Debentures as follows:
 - (i) So long as no Event of Default with respect to the Debentures has occurred and is continuing, the Company shall have the right on one or more occasions, in the Company's sole discretion, to defer the payment of interest on the Debentures for one or more Interest Periods up to five consecutive years, without giving rise to an Event of Default, provided that no Deferral Period shall extend beyond the Maturity Date, the earlier accelerated maturity date of the Debentures or other redemption in full of the Debentures. Whether or not notice pursuant to Section 2.7(c) is given, if the Company shall fail to pay interest on the Debentures on any Interest Payment Date, the Company shall be deemed to elect to defer payment of such interest on such Interest Payment Date, unless the Company shall pay such interest in full within five Business Days after any such Interest Payment Date. If the Company shall have paid all deferred interest (including Additional Interest) on the Debentures, the Company shall have the right to elect to begin a new Deferral Period pursuant to this Section 2.7.

- (ii) During a Deferral Period, interest (including Additional Interest) will continue to accrue on the Debentures at the then applicable interest rate, compounded quarterly, as of each Interest Payment Date to the extent permitted by applicable law. No interest otherwise due during a Deferral Period will be due and payable on the Debentures until the end of the Deferral Period except upon an acceleration or redemption of the Debentures during such Deferral Period.
- (iii) At the end of five years following the commencement of a Deferral Period, the Company must pay all accrued and unpaid deferred interest, including compounded interest, and the Company's failure to pay all accrued and unpaid deferred interest, including compounded interest, for a period of 30 days after the conclusion of such five-year period will result in an Event of Default giving rise to a right of acceleration pursuant to Section 2.10 hereof.
- (iv) The Company shall pay all deferred interest, including Additional Interest, in accordance with the provisions of Section 3.7 of the Base Indenture applicable to Defaulted Interest.
- (b) On the Maturity Date or if the principal amount of the Debentures shall have been accelerated and such acceleration has not been rescinded, the Company shall pay all accrued and unpaid interest, including deferred interest (including Additional Interest), from any available funds. On any Interest Payment Date the Company may pay any accrued and unpaid interest from any available funds.
- (c) The Company shall provide written notice to the Trustee and the Holders of the Debentures of its election to commence or continue any Deferral Period at least one Business Day and not more than sixty Business Days prior to the applicable Interest Payment Date. Notice of the Company's election of a Deferral Period shall be given to the Trustee and each Holder of Debentures at such Holder's address appearing in the Security Register by first-class mail, postage prepaid or in the case of Global Debentures, by transmission to The Depository Trust Company. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the failure of the Company to provide notice in accordance with this Section 2.7(c) of its election to commence or continue any Deferral Period, including any deemed election as provided in Section 2.7(a)(i), shall not affect the validity of such deferral hereunder and shall not constitute an Event of Default.

Section 2.8 Optional Redemption

- (a) The Debentures shall be redeemable in accordance with Article XII of the Base Indenture, except to the extent otherwise provided in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture:
 - (i) in whole at any time or in part from time to time on or after June 15, 2026;
 - (ii) in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days after the occurrence of a Rating Agency Event; or
 - (iii) in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days after the occurrence of a Tax Event or Regulatory Capital Event;

provided that no partial redemption pursuant to Section 2.8(a)(i) shall be effected (x) unless at least \$25 million aggregate principal amount of the Debentures shall remain Outstanding after giving effect to such redemption and (y) if the principal amount of the Debentures shall have been accelerated and such acceleration has not been rescinded or unless all accrued and unpaid interest, including deferred interest (including Additional Interest), shall have been paid in full on all Outstanding Debentures for all Interest Periods terminating on or before the Redemption Date.

- (b) The redemption provisions of Article XII of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Debentures, provided that the Debentures shall be subject to partial redemption only in the amount of \$25 and integral multiples of \$25 in excess thereof and so long as the Debentures are in the form of Global Debentures, if less than all of the Debentures are to be redeemed, the particular Debentures to be redeemed will be determined by the Depositary in accordance with its applicable procedures. If the Company gives a notice of redemption in respect of any Debentures, then prior to the Redemption Date, the Company will:
 - (i) irrevocably deposit with the Trustee or a Paying Agent for the Debentures funds sufficient to pay the applicable Redemption Price of, and (except if the Redemption Date is an Interest Payment Date) accrued interest on, the Debentures to be redeemed; and
 - (ii) give the Trustee or such Paying Agent, as applicable, irrevocable instructions and authority to pay the Redemption Price to the Holders of the Debentures upon surrender of the Global Debenture or such other certificates as the Company may have issued evidencing the Debentures.
- (c) Notwithstanding the above, interest payable on or prior to the Redemption Date for any Debentures called for redemption will be payable to the Holders of the Debentures on the relevant Regular Record Dates for the related Interest Payment Dates. Once notice of redemption has been given and funds deposited as required, then upon the date of the deposit, all rights of the Holders of the Debentures so called for redemption will cease, except the right of the Holders of the Debentures to receive the Redemption Price and any interest payable in respect of the Debentures on or prior to the Redemption Date and the Debentures will cease to be Outstanding.
 - (d) The Redemption Price will be equal to:
 - (i) in the case of any redemption pursuant to Section 2.8(a)(i), 100% of the principal amount of the Debentures being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to but excluding the Redemption Date;
 - (ii) in the case of any redemption pursuant to Section 2.8(a)(ii), the greater of (A) 100% of the principal amount of the Debentures being redeemed and (B) the Make-Whole Redemption Amount, in each case, plus accrued and unpaid interest to but excluding the Redemption Date; or
 - (iii) in the case of any redemption pursuant to Section 2.8(a)(iii), 100% of the principal amount of the Debentures being redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to but excluding the Redemption Date.

(e) The Company shall give the Trustee prompt notice of the determination of any Redemption Price provided for in Section 2.8(d)(ii) and the Trustee shall have no responsibility for determining such Redemption Price.

Section 2.9 No Sinking Fund

The Debentures shall not be subject to a sinking fund provision. The provisions contained in Article XIII of the Base Indenture shall not apply to the Debentures.

Section 2.10 Events of Default

Solely for purposes of the Debentures, Section 5.1 of the Base Indenture shall be deleted and replaced by the following:

Section 5.1. Events of Default.

"Event of Default" wherever used herein with respect to the Debentures, means any one of the following events (whatever the reason for such Event of Default and whether it shall be voluntary or involuntary or be effected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or regulation of any administrative or governmental body):

- (1) default in the payment of interest in full, including Additional Interest, on any Debenture for a period of 30 days after the conclusion of a five-year period following the commencement of any Deferral Period or on the Maturity Date;
 - (2) failure to pay principal of or premium, if any, on any Debenture on the Maturity Date or upon redemption;
- (3) the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of the Company by a court having jurisdiction in the premises in an involuntary case under the Federal bankruptcy laws, as now or hereafter constituted, or any other applicable Federal or State bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or a decree or order adjudging the Company as bankrupt or insolvent, or approving as properly filed a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of or in respect of the Company under any applicable Federal or State law, or appointing a receiver, liquidator, assignee, custodian, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Company or of any substantial part of its property, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of its affairs, and the continuance of any such decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive days; or
- (4) the commencement by the Company of a voluntary case under the Federal bankruptcy laws, as now or hereafter constituted, or any other applicable Federal or State bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or the consent by it to the entry of an order for relief in an involuntary case under any such law or to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, custodian, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Company or of any substantial part of its property, or the making by it of an assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or the admission by it in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or the taking of corporate action by the Company in furtherance of any such action.

The Events of Default set forth in this Section 2.10 are expressly being included solely to be applicable to the Debentures specified in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture.

If an Event of Default under the Indenture arising from a default in the payment of interest, principal or premium has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debentures will have the right to declare the principal of and accrued but unpaid interest on the Debentures to be due and payable immediately, pursuant to Section 5.2 of the Base Indenture. If an Event of Default under the Indenture arising from an Event of Default set forth in clause (3) or (4) of the definition of Event of Default above has occurred, the principal of and accrued but unpaid interest on the Debentures will automatically, and without any declaration or other action on the part of the Trustee or any Holder of Debentures, become immediately due and payable. In case of any default that is not an Event of Default, there is no right to declare the principal amount of and accrued but unpaid interest on the Debentures immediately payable.

Section 2.11 Paying Agent; Security Registrar

Initially, the Trustee shall act as Paying Agent and Security Registrar. If the Debentures are issued in definitive form, the Corporate Trust Office shall be the office or agency of the Paying Agent and the Security Registrar for the Debentures.

Section 2.12 Defeasance

The defeasance provisions of Article XIV of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Debentures.

Section 2.13 No Conversion

The Debentures will not be convertible into shares of Common Stock or any other security. The provisions contained in Article XV of the Base Indenture shall not apply to the Debentures.

Section 2.14 CUSIP Numbers

The Company in issuing the Debentures may use "CUSIP" numbers (if then generally in use), and, if so, the Trustee shall use "CUSIP" numbers in notices of redemption as a convenience to Holders; provided that any such notice may state that no representation is made as to the correctness of such numbers either as printed on the Debentures or as contained in any notice of a redemption and that reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed on the Debentures, and any such redemption shall not be affected by any defect in or omission of such numbers. The Company will promptly notify the Trustee of any change in the "CUSIP" numbers.

Section 2.15 Definitive Form of Debentures

The Debentures will be issued in definitive form only under the limited circumstances set forth in Section 3.4 of the Base Indenture.

Section 2.16 Company Reports

The provisions of Section 7.4 of the Base Indenture relating to the nature, content and date for reports by the Company to the Holders, to the extent such provisions are mandated by the Trust Indenture Act, shall apply to the Debentures.

ARTICLE III SUBORDINATION

Section 3.1 Agreement to Subordinate

The Company agrees, and each Holder by accepting any Debentures agrees, that the indebtedness evidenced by the Debentures is subordinated in right of payment, to the extent and in the manner provided in this Article III, to the prior payment in full of all Senior Indebtedness, and that the subordination is for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable directly by, the holders of Senior Indebtedness, without any act or notice of acceptance hereof or reliance hereon.

Section 3.2 Certain Definitions

The following definitions shall apply to this Article:

"Senior Indebtedness" means the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, and any other payment due pursuant to any of the following, whether incurred prior to, on or after the date hereof (i) all of the Company's obligations for money borrowed (other than obligations relating to the Debentures and obligations relating to the 6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042 and the Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065); (ii) all of the Company's obligations evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds or other similar instruments (other than obligations relating to the Debentures and obligations relating to the 6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042 and the Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065), including obligations incurred in connection with the acquisition of property, assets or businesses and including all other debt securities issued by the Company to any trust or a trustee of such trust, or to a partnership or other affiliate that acts as a financing vehicle for the Company, in connection with the issuance of securities by such vehicles; (iii) all of the Company's obligations under leases required or permitted to be capitalized under generally accepted accounting principles; (iv) all of the Company's reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit, bankers' acceptances or similar facilities issued for the account of the Company; (v) all of the Company's obligations issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, including all obligations under master lease transactions pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries have agreed to be treated as owner of the subject property for U.S. federal income tax purposes (including trade accounts payable or accrued liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business); (vi) all of the Company's payment obligations under interest rate swap or similar agreements or foreign currency hedge, exchange or similar agreements at the time of determination, including any such obligations the Company incurred solely to act as a hedge against increases in interest rates that may occur under the terms of other outstanding variable or floating rate indebtedness of the Company; (vii) all obligations of the types referred to in the preceding clauses of another Person and all dividends of another Person the payment of which, in either case, the Company has

assumed or guaranteed or for which the Company is responsible or liable, directly or indirectly, jointly or severally, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise; (viii) all compensation, reimbursement and indemnification obligations of the Company to the Trustee pursuant to the Indenture; and (ix) all amendments, modifications, renewals, extensions, refinancings, replacements and refundings of any of the above types of indebtedness. Senior Indebtedness shall continue to be Senior Indebtedness and to be entitled to the benefits of the subordination provisions of this Article III irrespective of any amendment, modification or waiver of any term of the Senior Indebtedness or extension or renewal of the Senior Indebtedness. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, Senior Indebtedness will not include (a) any indebtedness that by its terms expressly provides that it is subordinated, or not senior in right of payment to the Debentures, (b) any indebtedness that by its terms expressly provides that it will rank equal in right of payment with the Debentures, (c) obligations of the Company owed to its Subsidiaries, (d) the 6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042, which 6.20% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2042 will rank equal in right of payment with the Debentures or (e) the Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065, which Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065, which Variable Rate Junior Subordinated Debentures due 2065 will be subordinated to the Debentures, subject, in any such case, to Section 2.7 and Section 4.1 hereof.

Section 3.3 Liquidation; Dissolution; Bankruptcy; Etc.

In the event of:

- (1) any insolvency, bankruptcy, receivership, liquidation, reorganization, readjustment, composition or other similar proceeding relating to the Company, its creditors or its property;
- (2) any proceeding for the liquidation, dissolution or other winding up of the Company, voluntary or involuntary, whether or not involving insolvency or bankruptcy proceedings;
- (3) any assignment by the Company for the benefit of creditors; or
 - (4) any other marshalling of the assets of the Company,

all Senior Indebtedness (including, without limitation, interest accruing after the commencement of any such proceeding, assignment or marshalling of assets) shall first be paid in full before any payment or distribution, whether in cash, securities or other property, shall be made by the Company on account of the Debentures. In any such event, any payment or distribution, whether in cash, securities or other property (other than securities of the Company or any other corporation provided for by a plan of reorganization or a readjustment, the payment of which is subordinate, at least to the extent provided in the subordination provisions of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture with respect to the indebtedness evidenced by the Debentures, to the payment of all Senior Indebtedness at the time outstanding and to any securities issued in respect thereof under any such plan of reorganization or readjustment), which would otherwise (but for the provisions of this Article III) be payable or deliverable in respect of the Debentures (including any such payment or distribution which may be payable or deliverable by reason of the payment of any other indebtedness of the Company being subordinated to the payment of the Debentures) shall be paid or delivered directly to the holders of Senior Indebtedness, or to their representative or trustee, in accordance with the priorities then existing among such holders until all Senior Indebtedness shall have been paid in full.

Section 3.4 Default on Senior Indebtedness

If (i) the Company defaults in the payment of any principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on any Senior Indebtedness when the same becomes due and payable, whether at maturity or at a date fixed for prepayment or declaration or otherwise or (ii) an event of default occurs with respect to any Senior Indebtedness permitting the holders thereof to accelerate the maturity thereof and written notice of such event of default (requesting that payments on the Debentures cease) is given to the Company by the holders of Senior Indebtedness, then unless and until such default in payment or event of default shall have been cured or waived or shall have ceased to exist, no direct or indirect payment (in cash, property or securities, by set-off or otherwise) shall be made or agreed to be made on account of the Debentures or interest thereon or in respect of any repayment, redemption, retirement, purchase or other acquisition of the Debentures.

Section 3.5 When Distribution Must Be Paid Over

If a distribution is made to the Trustee or any Holder at a time when a Responsible Officer of the Trustee or such Holder has actual knowledge that because of this Article III such distribution should not have been made to it, the Trustee or such Holder who receives the distribution shall hold it in trust for the benefit of, and, upon written request, shall pay it over to the holders of Senior Indebtedness, or their agents or representatives or trustee under the Indenture, as their interests may appear, or transfer the payments or distributions to the receiver, bankruptcy or liquidating trustee or other person distributing the Company's assets for application to or payment of all principal, premium, if any, and interest then payable with respect to any Senior Indebtedness.

With respect to the holders of Senior Indebtedness, the Trustee undertakes to perform only such obligations on the part of the Trustee as are specifically set forth in this Article III, and no implied covenants or obligations with respect to the holders of Senior Indebtedness shall be read into this Indenture against the Trustee. The Trustee shall not be deemed to owe any fiduciary duty to the holders of Senior Indebtedness, and shall not be liable to any such holders if the Trustee shall pay over or distribute to or on behalf of Holders or the Company or any other person money or assets to which any holders of Senior Indebtedness shall be entitled by virtue of this Article III, except if such payment is made as a result of the willful misconduct or gross negligence of the

Section 3.6 Notice By Company

The Company shall promptly notify in writing the Trustee and any Paying Agent of any facts known to the Company that would cause a payment with respect to the Debentures to violate this Article III, but failure to give such notice shall not affect the subordination of the Debentures to the Senior Indebtedness provided in this Article III.

Section 3.7 Subrogation

Senior Indebtedness shall not be deemed to have been paid in full unless the holders thereof shall have received cash, securities or other property equal to the amount of such Senior Indebtedness then outstanding. After all Senior Indebtedness is paid in full and until the Debentures are paid in full, Holders shall be subrogated (equally and ratably with all other indebtedness as to which the right to receive payment is pari passu with the Debentures) to the rights of holders of Senior Indebtedness to receive distributions applicable to Senior Indebtedness to the extent that distributions otherwise payable to the Holders have been applied to the payment of Senior Indebtedness, and such payments or distributions received by any Holder of Debentures, by reason of such subrogation, of cash, securities or other property which otherwise would be paid or distributed to the holders of Senior Indebtedness, shall, as between the Company and its creditors other than the holders of Senior Indebtedness, on the one hand, and the Holders of Debentures, on the other, be deemed to be a payment by the Company on account of Senior Indebtedness, and not on account of Debentures.

If such events of bankruptcy, insolvency or receivership occur, after the Company has paid in full all amounts owed on Senior Indebtedness, the Holders of Debentures together with the holders of any of the Company's other obligations that rank equally with the Debentures will be entitled to receive from the Company's remaining assets any principal, premium or interest due at that time on the Debentures and such other obligations before the Company shall make any payment or other distribution on account of any of the Company's capital stock or obligations ranking junior to the Debentures.

Section 3.8 Relative Rights

This Article III defines the relative rights of Holders and holders of Senior Indebtedness. Nothing in this Indenture shall:

- (1) impair, as between the Company and Holders, the obligation of the Company, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay principal of and interest on the Debentures in accordance with their terms;
 - (2) affect the relative rights of Holders and creditors of the Company other than their rights in relation to holders of Senior Indebtedness; or
- (3) prevent the Trustee or any Holder from exercising its available remedies upon a default or Event of Default, subject to the rights of holders and owners of Senior Indebtedness to receive distributions and payments otherwise payable to Holders.

If the Company fails because of this Article III to pay principal of or interest on Debentures on the due date, the failure is still a default or Event of Default.

Section 3.9 Subordination May Not Be Impaired By Company

No present or future holder of any Senior Indebtedness shall be prejudiced in the right to enforce subordination of the Debentures by any act or failure to act on the part of the Company.

Section 3.10 Distribution

Upon any payment or distribution of assets of the Company referred to in this Article III, the Trustee and the Holders shall be entitled to conclusively rely upon any order or decree made by any court of competent jurisdiction or upon any certificate of the liquidating trustee or agent or other person making any distribution to the Trustee or to the Holders for the purpose of ascertaining the persons entitled to participate in such distribution, the holders of the Senior Indebtedness and other indebtedness of the Company, the amount thereof or payable thereon, the amount or amounts paid or distributed thereon and all other facts pertinent thereto or to this Article III.

Section 3.11 Rights of Trustee and Paying Agent

Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article III or any other provision of this Indenture, neither the Trustee nor any Paying Agent shall be charged with knowledge of the existence of any facts which would prohibit the making of any payment or distribution to or by the Trustee or such Paying Agent in respect of the Debentures, or the taking of any action by the Trustee or such Paying Agent, and the Trustee or such Paying Agent may continue to make payments on the Debentures unless, in the case of the Trustee, and in the case of such Paying Agent as long as the Trustee is such Paying Agent, a Responsible Officer shall have received at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee, and in the case of a Paying Agent other than the Trustee, it shall have received, in each case at least two Business Days prior to the date of such payment, written notice of facts from the Company or a holder of Senior Indebtedness that would cause any such payment with respect to the Debentures to violate this Article III and, prior to the receipt of any such written notice, the Trustee or the Paying Agent, as the case may be, shall be entitled in all respects to assume that no such facts exist. The Trustee or any Paying Agent, as applicable, shall promptly provide a copy of such notice to the Holders. Nothing in this Article III shall limit the right of the holders of Senior Indebtedness to recover payments as contemplated elsewhere in this Article III or impair the claims of, or payments to, the Trustee under or pursuant to Section 6.7 of the Base Indenture.

The Trustee in its individual or any other capacity may hold Senior Indebtedness with the same rights it would have if it were not Trustee subject to Trust Indenture Act Sections 310(b) and 311. Any Paying Agent may do the same.

Subject to the provisions of Section 6.1 of the Base Indenture, the Trustee or the Paying Agent, as the case may be, shall be entitled to conclusively rely on the delivery to it of a written notice by a person representing himself to be a holder of Senior Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder) to establish that such notice has been given by a holder of Senior Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of any such holder). In the event that the Trustee or the Paying Agent determines in good faith that further evidence is required with respect to the right of any person as a holder of Senior Indebtedness to participate in any payment or distribution pursuant to this Article III, the Trustee or the Paying Agent may request such person to furnish evidence to the reasonable satisfaction of the Trustee or the Paying Agent as to the amount of Senior Indebtedness held by such person, the extent to which such person is entitled to participate in such payment or distribution and any other facts pertinent to the rights of such person under this Article III, and if such evidence is not furnished, the Trustee or the Paying Agent may defer any payment which it may be required to make for the benefit of such person pursuant to the terms of this Indenture pending judicial determination as to the rights of such person to receive such payment.

Section 3.12 Authorization to Effect Subordination

Each Holder of Debentures by his acceptance thereof authorizes and directs the Trustee on his behalf to take such action as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the subordination as provided in this Article III, and appoints the Trustee his attorney-in-fact for any and all such purposes.

ARTICLE IV COVENANTS

Article XI of the Base Indenture is hereby supplemented by the following additional covenant of the Company:

Section 4.1 Dividend and Other Payment Stoppages

After the commencement of a Deferral Period until the Company has paid all accrued and unpaid interest on the Debentures, the Company shall not, and shall not permit any Subsidiary of the Company to:

- (a) declare or pay any dividends or distributions on, or redeem, purchase, acquire or make a liquidation payment with respect to, any shares of capital stock of the Company other than:
 - (i) any purchase, redemption or other acquisition of shares of Common Stock in connection with any employment contract, benefit plan or other similar arrangement with or for the benefit of employees, officers, directors or consultants or under any dividend reinvestment plan or shareholder purchase plan;
 - (ii) purchases of shares of Common Stock pursuant to a contractually binding requirement to buy or acquire Common Stock entered into prior to the beginning of such Deferral Period, including under a contractually binding stock repurchase plan;
 - (iii) as a result of any reclassification of any class or series of the Company's capital stock, or the exchange, redemption or conversion of any class or series of the Company's capital stock, or any capital stock of one of its Subsidiaries, for any class or series of the Company's capital stock, or of any class or series of the Company's indebtedness for any class or series of the Company's capital stock;
 - (iv) any purchase of, or payment of cash in lieu of, fractional interests in shares of the Company's capital stock in accordance with the conversion or exchange provisions of such capital stock or the security being converted or exchanged;

- (v) acquisitions of the Company's Common Stock in connection with acquisitions of businesses made by the Company (which acquisitions are made by the Company in connection with the satisfaction of indemnification obligations of the sellers of such businesses);
- (vi) dividends or distributions payable solely in the Company's capital stock, or rights to acquire Common Stock, or repurchases or redemptions of Common Stock made solely from the issuance or exchange of Common Stock; or
- (vii) the distribution, declaration, redemption or repurchase of rights in accordance with any shareholders' rights plan or the issuance of rights, stock or other property under any shareholder rights plan, or the redemption or purchase of rights pursuant thereto; or
- (b) make any payment of principal of, or interest or premium, if any, on or repay, repurchase or redeem any of the Company's debt securities or guarantees that rank equally with the Debentures ("Parity Securities") or junior to the Debentures other than (i) any payment on Parity Securities necessary to avoid breach of the instrument governing such Parity Securities; or (ii) any payment, repurchase or redemption in respect of Parity Securities made ratably and in proportion to the respective amount of (1) accrued and unpaid amounts on such Parity Securities, on the one hand, and (2) accrued and unpaid amounts on the Debentures, on the other hand.

For the avoidance of doubt, no terms of the Debentures will restrict in any manner the ability of any of the Company's Subsidiaries to pay dividends or make any distributions to the Company or to any of the Company's other Subsidiaries.

ARTICLE V ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT

Section 5.1 Calculation of Original Issue Discount

If during any calendar year any original issue discount shall have accrued on the Debentures, the Company shall file with each Paying Agent (including the Trustee if it is a Paying Agent) by January 31 of the following calendar year (a) a written notice specifying the amount of original issue discount (including daily rates and accrual periods) accrued on Outstanding Debentures as of the end of such year and (b) such other specific information relating to such original issue discount as may then be relevant under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

ARTICLE VI MISCELLANEOUS

Section 6.1 Ratification, Extension and Renewal of Indenture

The Base Indenture, as supplemented and amended by this Fourth Supplemental Indenture, is ratified, confirmed, extended and renewed, and this Fourth Supplemental Indenture shall be deemed part of the Base Indenture in the manner and to the extent herein and therein provided. If any provision of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture is inconsistent with a provision

of the Base Indenture, the terms of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture shall control. This Fourth Supplemental Indenture shall only apply to the Debentures and shall not apply to any other Debt Securities of any other series issued under the Base Indenture (unless otherwise specified pursuant to Section 3.1 of the Base Indenture for Debt Securities of any such series).

Section 6.2 Trustee Not Responsible for Recitals

The Recitals are made by the Company and not by the Trustee, and the Trustee assumes no responsibility for the correctness thereof. The Trustee makes no representation as to the validity or sufficiency of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture or the Debentures. The Trustee shall not be accountable for the use or application by the Company of the Debentures or the proceeds thereof.

Section 6.3 Tax Treatment

The Company agrees, and by acceptance of a Debenture or a beneficial interest in a Debenture each Holder of a Debenture and any Person acquiring a beneficial interest in a Debenture agrees, to treat the Debentures as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Section 6.4 Governing Law

This Fourth Supplemental Indenture and the Debentures shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Section 6.5 Severability

In case any one or more of the provisions contained in this Fourth Supplemental Indenture or in the Debentures shall for any reason be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provisions of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture or of the Debentures, but this Fourth Supplemental Indenture and the Debentures shall be construed as if such invalid or illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein or therein.

Section 6.6 Counterparts

This Fourth Supplemental Indenture may be executed in any number of counterparts each of which shall be an original; but such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument.

Section 6.7 Successors and Assigns

All covenants and agreements in the Indenture by the Company shall bind its successors and assigns, whether expressed or not. The Company will have the right at all times to assign any of its respective rights or obligations under the Indenture to a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company; provided that, in the event of any such assignment, the Company will remain liable for all of its respective obligations. Subject to the foregoing, the Indenture will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties thereto and their respective successors and assigns. The Indenture may not otherwise be assigned by the parties thereto.

Section 6.8 FATCA Withholding

In order to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA, the Company agrees (i) to provide to the Trustee tax information about holders or the transactions contemplated hereby (including any modification to the terms of such transactions), to the extent such information is directly available to the Company, so that the Trustee can determine whether it has tax-related obligations under FATCA and (ii) that the Trustee shall be entitled to make any withholding or deduction from payments under the Debentures to the extent necessary to comply with FATCA. For the purposes of this Section 6.8, "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Fourth Supplemental Indenture.

 $Signature\ page\ follows.$

	IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Fourth Supplemental Indenture to be duly executed as of the day and year first above
writte	

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

By: /s/ Brian W. Haynes

Brian W. Haynes Senior Vice President and Corporate Treasurer

Attest:

/s/ William L. Hutton

William L. Hutton Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Seal

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., as Trustee

By: /s/ Lawrence M. Kusch

Name: Lawrence M. Kusch Title: Vice President

Fourth Supplemental Indenture

FORM OF DEBENTURE

[FACE OF DEBENTURE]

[THIS DEBENTURE IS A GLOBAL NOTE WITHIN THE MEANING OF THE INDENTURE HEREINAFTER REFERRED TO AND IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. AS NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY (THE "DEPOSITARY"), OR A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY. THIS NOTE IS EXCHANGEABLE FOR DEBENTURES REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF A PERSON OTHER THAN THE DEPOSITARY OR ITS NOMINEE ONLY IN THE LIMITED CIRCUMSTANCES DESCRIBED IN THE INDENTURE, AND NO TRANSFER OF THIS DEBENTURE (OTHER THAN A TRANSFER OF THIS DEBENTURE AS A WHOLE BY THE DEPOSITARY TO A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OR BY A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR BY THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR DEPOSITARY) MAY BE REGISTERED UNLESS AND UNTIL THIS DEBENTURE IS EXCHANGED IN WHOLE OR IN PART FOR DEBENTURES IN DEFINITIVE FORM. UNLESS THIS DEBENTURE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY TO REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE OR PAYMENT, AND ANY DEBENTURE ISSUED IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY (AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO CEDE & CO., OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITARY), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL INASMUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, CEDE & CO., HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.]*

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056

Certificate No.: R	\$
CUSIP No.: 759351 802	

This Debenture is one of a duly authorized series of Debt Securities of REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED (the "Debentures"), all issued under and pursuant to an Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012, duly executed and delivered by REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED, a Missouri corporation (the "Company", which term includes any successor corporation under the Indenture hereinafter referred to), and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"), as supplemented by the Fourth Supplemental Indenture thereto, dated as of June 8, 2016, between the Company and the Trustee, to which Indenture and all indentures supplemental thereto reference is hereby

^{*} Insert if Debentures are in global form.

made for a description of the rights, limitations of rights, obligations, duties and immunities thereunder of the Trustee, the Company and the Holders of the Debentures. By the terms of the Indenture, the Debt Securities are issuable in series that may vary as to amount, date of maturity, rate of interest and in other respects as provided in the Indenture.

The Company, for value received, hereby promises to pay to [Cede & Co.]*, or registered assigns, the principal sum of _______(\$_____) [(as increased or decreased on the attached Schedule of Increases and Decreases)]* on June 15, 2056 or if such date is not a Business Day, the following Business Day (the "Maturity Date").

The Company further promises to pay interest on said principal sum from and including their date of issue to but excluding June 15, 2026, or earlier Redemption Date of the Debentures, at the rate of 5.75% per annum (computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months); payable as provided in the Indenture. Commencing on and including June 15, 2026, to but excluding the Maturity Date unless redeemed or repaid earlier, the Company promises to pay interest at a floating annual rate, reset quarterly on the first day of each Floating Rate Interest Period (as defined in the Indenture) by the Calculation Agent, equal to the sum of Three-Month LIBOR, determined for each Floating Rate Interest Period as set forth in the Indenture, plus 4.04%; provided that any such sum shall not be less than zero (the "Floating Rate"); payable as provided in the Indenture. The amount of Floating Rate interest payable on the Debentures for any Floating Rate Interest Period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in the 360-day year. Interest scheduled for payment but not paid upon any Interest Payment Date, including interest not required to be paid due to deferral under the terms of the Fourth Supplemental Indenture, shall bear Additional Interest from the originally scheduled payment date therefor at the rate per annum then applicable to the Debentures.

The interest so payable, and punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date will, as provided in the Indenture, be payable quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on September 15, 2016; provided that (i) if a scheduled Interest Payment Date with respect to a Fixed Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, interest payable on such Interest Payment Date shall be paid on the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, and no interest will accrue as a result of any such postponement, and (ii) if a scheduled Interest Payment Date with respect to a Floating Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, the Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, except that if such Business Day is in the next succeeding calendar month, interest will be payable on the immediately preceding Business Day, and interest will continue to accrue during such postponement (each such date, an "Interest Payment Date"), to Holders of record at the close of business on the preceding Regular Record Date (whether or not a Business Day). Interest will accrue from and including the last Interest Payment Date in respect of which interest has been paid or duly provided for to but excluding the following Interest Payment Date.

^{*} Insert if Debentures are in global form.

As provided in the Indenture, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Company shall have the right on one or more occasions, in the Company's sole discretion, to defer the payment of interest for one or more Interest Periods up to five consecutive years, without giving rise to an Event of Default, provided that no Deferral Period shall extend beyond the Maturity Date, the earlier accelerated maturity date hereof or other redemption in full hereof. Whether or not notice pursuant to the Indenture is given, if the Company shall fail to pay interest hereon on any Interest Payment Date, the Company shall be deemed to elect to defer payment of such interest on such Interest Payment Date, unless the Company shall pay such interest in full within five Business Days after any such Interest Payment Date. If the Company shall have paid all deferred interest (including Additional Interest) hereon, the Company shall have the right to elect to begin a new Deferral Period as provided in the Indenture.

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Debenture set forth on the reverse hereof, which further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth at this place.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Debenture to be duly executed manually or by facsimile by its duly authorized officers under its corporate seal.

	REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED
	Brian W. Haynes Senior Vice President and Corporate Treasurer
Attest:	
William L. Hutton Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary	
TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION	
This is one of the 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures d	ue 2056 issued under the within mentioned Indenture.
THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST COMPANY, N.A., as Trustee	
By:Authorized Signatory	
Dated: June 8, 2016	

[REVERSE OF DEBENTURE]

REINSURANCE GROUP OF AMERICA, INCORPORATED

5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056

To the extent that any rights or other provisions of this Debenture differ from or are inconsistent with those contained in the Indenture, then the Indenture shall control. Capitalized terms used herein but not defined shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture referred to below unless otherwise indicated.

1. Principal and Interest.

Subject to Section 2.6 and 2.7 of the Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016, between Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A. (the "Fourth Supplemental Indenture"), the Company promises to pay interest on the principal amount of the Debenture from and including June 8, 2016, or from and including the most recent Interest Payment Date on which interest has been paid or duly provided for (subject to the Company's right to defer payment of interest as set forth herein and in the Indenture), quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 of each year, commencing on September 15, 2016 and ending on and including June 15, 2026, at the rate of 5.75% per annum, on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months, and thereafter to pay interest on said outstanding principal sum quarterly in arrears on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15 each year, commencing on September 15, 2026, at a floating annual rate equal to the sum of Three-Month LIBOR plus 4.04% (provided that any such sum shall not be less than zero), computed on the basis of a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in the 360-day year, until the principal hereof is paid or duly provided for or made available for payment. Subject to Section 2.6 and 2.7 of the Fourth Supplemental Indenture, interest scheduled for payment but not paid upon any Interest Payment Date, including interest not required to be paid due to the Company having exercised its right to defer payment of interest set forth herein and in the Indenture, shall bear Additional Interest from the originally scheduled payment date therefor at the rate then applicable to this Security, as provided in the Indenture.

Ranking.

The indebtedness evidenced by this Debenture is, to the extent and in the manner provided in the Indenture, subordinate and subject in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all Senior Indebtedness, and this Security is issued subject to such subordination provisions of the Indenture. Each Holder of this Security by accepting the same, (a) agrees to and shall be bound by such provisions, (b) authorizes and directs the Trustee on its behalf to take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the subordination so provided and (c) appoints the Trustee its attorney-in-fact for any and all such purposes. Each Holder hereof, by its acceptance hereof, waives all notice of the acceptance of the subordination provisions contained herein and in the Indenture by each holder of Senior Indebtedness, whether now outstanding or hereafter incurred, and waives reliance by each such holder upon said provisions.

3. Method of Payment.

Interest on any Debenture which is payable, and is punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name that Debenture (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for the payment of such interest. In the event that any date on which interest is payable on the Debentures with respect to a Fixed Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, interest payable on such Interest Payment Date shall be paid on the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, and no interest will accrue as a result of any such postponement, and if a scheduled Interest Payment Date with respect to a Floating Rate Interest Period is not a Business Day, the Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next succeeding day that is a Business Day, except that if such Business Day is in the next succeeding calendar month, interest will be payable on the immediately preceding Business Day, and interest will continue to accrue during such postponement.

4. Paying Agent and Security Registrar.

Initially, The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., the Trustee, will act as Paying Agent and Security Registrar. The Company may change the Paying Agent and Security Registrar without notice to any Holder. The Company or any of its Subsidiaries may, subject to certain exceptions, act in any such capacity.

5. Indenture.

This Debenture is one of a duly authorized series of the 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056 (the "Debentures") of the Company, and issued under an Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012 (the "Base Indenture"), as supplemented by the Fourth Supplemental Indenture (the Fourth Supplemental Indenture together with the Base Indenture, the "Indenture"), in each case, between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"). The terms of this Debenture include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"). This Debenture is subject to all such terms, and by acceptance hereof, Holders agree to be bound by all of such terms, as the same may be amended from time to time. Holders are referred to the Indenture and the TIA for a statement of all such terms. To the extent permitted by applicable law, in the event of any inconsistency between the terms of this Debenture and the terms of the Indenture, the terms of the Indenture shall control. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture unless otherwise indicated. This Debenture is one of the series designated on the face hereof, initially limited in aggregate principal amount to \$400,000,000.

6. Optional Right of Redemption.

(a) This Debenture shall be redeemable at the option of the Company in accordance with the terms of the Indenture. In particular, this Debenture is redeemable:

(i) in whole at any time or in part from time to time on or after June 15, 2026;

- (ii) in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days after the occurrence of a Rating Agency Event; or
- (iii) in whole, but not in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2026, within 90 days after the occurrence of a Tax Event or Regulatory Capital Event;

in each case at the redemption prices set forth in Section 2.8(d) of the Fourth Supplemental Indenture; provided that no partial redemption pursuant to Section 2.8(a)(i) of the Fourth Supplemental Indenture shall be effected (x) unless at least \$25 million aggregate principal amount of the Debentures shall remain Outstanding after giving effect to such redemption and (y) if the principal amount of the Debentures shall have been accelerated and such acceleration has not been rescinded or unless all accrued and unpaid interest, including deferred interest (including Additional Interest), shall have been paid in full on all Outstanding Debentures for all Interest Periods terminating on or before the Redemption Date.

- (b) The redemption provisions of Article XII of the Base Indenture shall apply to the Debentures, provided that the Debentures shall be subject to partial redemption only in the amount of \$25 and integral multiples of \$25 in excess thereof.
- (c) Pursuant to Article XII of the Base Indenture, notice of any redemption will be given at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the date of redemption to each Holder of the Debentures to be redeemed.
- 7. No Sinking Fund.

The Debentures will not be subject to a sinking fund provision.

Defaults and Remedies.

The Indenture provides that an Event of Default with respect to the Debentures occurs upon the occurrence of specified events. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the principal of all of the Debentures may become or be declared due and payable, in the manner, with the effect provided in the Indenture.

9. Amendment; Supplement; Waiver.

The Indenture provides for amendments, supplements and waivers with respect to the Indenture as set forth in Article X of the Base Indenture.

Restrictive Covenants.

The Indenture imposes certain limitations on the Company after the commencement of a Deferral Period until the Company has paid all accrued and unpaid interest on the Debentures. The limitations are subject to a number of important qualifications and exceptions.

11. Denomination; Transfer; Exchange.

The Debentures of this series are issuable only in registered form without coupons in denominations of \$25 and integral multiples of \$25 in excess thereof. As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations herein and therein set forth, Debentures of this series so issued are exchangeable for a like aggregate principal amount at maturity of Debentures of this series of a different authorized denomination, as requested by the Holder surrendering the same.

As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, this Debenture is transferable by the registered Holder hereof on the Security Register of the Company, upon surrender of this Debenture for registration of transfer at the office or agency of the Trustee in the City and State of New York accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company or the Trustee duly executed by the registered Holder hereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and thereupon one or more new Debentures of authorized denominations and for the same aggregate principal amount at maturity will be issued to the designated transferee or transferees. No service charge will be made for any such transfer, but the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in relation thereto.

12. Persons Deemed Owners.

The registered Holder of this Debenture shall be treated as its owner for all purposes.

13. Tax Treatment.

The Company agrees, and by acquiring an interest in a Debenture each beneficial owner of a Debenture agrees, to treat the Debentures as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

14. Defeasance.

Subject to certain conditions contained in the Indenture, at any time some or all of the Company's obligations under the Debentures and the Indenture may be discharged if the Company deposits with the Trustee money and/or U.S. Government Obligations sufficient to pay the principal of and interest on the Debentures to Stated Maturity.

15. No Recourse Against Others.

No recourse shall be had for the payment of the principal of or the interest on this Debenture, or any part hereof or of the indebtedness represented hereby, or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement of the Indenture, against any incorporator, shareholder, officer or director, as such, past, present or future, of the Company (or any incorporator, shareholder, officer or director of any predecessor or successor corporation), either directly or through the Company (or of any predecessor or successor corporation), whether by virtue of any constitution, statute or rule of law, or by the enforcement of any assessment or penalty or otherwise, all such liability being, by the acceptance hereof and as part of the consideration for the issuance hereof, expressly waived and released; provided, however, that nothing herein shall be taken to prevent recourse to and the enforcement of the liability, if any, of any shareholder or subscriber to capital stock upon or in respect of the shares of capital stock not fully paid.

16. CUSIP Numbers.

The Company may cause CUSIP numbers to be printed on the Debentures as a convenience to Holders. No representation is made as to the accuracy of such numbers, and reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed hereon.

17. Authentication.

This Debenture shall not be valid until the Trustee (or authenticating agent) executes the certificate of authentication on the other side of this Debenture.

18. Governing Law.

The Indenture and this Debenture shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

The initial aggreg	ate principal amount of the Debenture	s is \$ The following incre	. The following increases or decreases in this Global Debenture have been made:		
			Principal Amount of		
	Amount of decrease in	Amount of increase in	Debentures evidenced by		
	Principal Amount of	Principal Amount of	this Global Debenture	Signature of authorized	
Date of	Debentures evidenced by	Debentures evidenced by	following such decrease	officer of Trustee or	
Exchange	this Global Debenture	this Global Debenture	or increase	Securities Custodian	

^{*} Insert if Debentures are in global form.



BRYAN CAVE LLP One Metropolitan Square, 211 North Broadway, Suite 3600, St. Louis, MO 63102-2750

T: 314 259 2000 F: 314 259 2020 bryancave.com

June 8, 2016

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated 16600 Swingley Ridge Road Chesterfield, Missouri 63017

Re: Offering of 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special counsel to Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), of the Company's offering of \$400,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.95% Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Securities"). The Securities are being issued pursuant to an Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012 (the "Original Indenture"), as supplemented by the Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016 (the "Supplemental Indenture" and, together with the Original Indenture, as so supplemented, the "Indenture"), in each case between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"). All capitalized terms which are defined in the Underwriting Agreement (as defined below) shall have the same meanings when used herein, unless otherwise specified.

In connection herewith, we have examined:

- (1) the automatic shelf Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File Nos. 333-196114, 333-196114-1 and 333-196114-2) (the "Registration Statement") covering, among other securities, the Securities, filed by the Company, RGA Capital Trust III, a Delaware statutory trust, and RGA Capital Trust IV, a Delaware statutory trust, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act;
- (2) the prospectus supplement dated June 1, 2016 and accompanying prospectus included in the Registration Statement, which were filed with the Commission on June 1, 2016, pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act (collectively, the "Prospectus");
- (3) the Underwriting Agreement, dated June 1, 2016 (the "Underwriting Agreement"), among the Company and Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc., as Representatives of the several underwriters named on Schedule 1 therein (the "Underwriters");
- (4) the Original Indenture;

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 2

- (5) the form of Supplemental Indenture; and
- (6) the form of Securities attached as Exhibit A to the Supplemental Indenture.

We have also examined originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of the Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company as filed with the Office of the Secretary of State of the State of Missouri on November 25, 2008 and the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company and such other corporate records, agreements and instruments of the Company, certificates of public officials and officers of the Company, and such other documents, records and instruments, and we have made such legal and factual inquiries, as we have deemed necessary or appropriate as a basis for us to render the opinions hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal competence and capacity of natural persons, the authenticity of documents submitted to us as originals and the conformity with authentic original documents of all documents submitted to us as copies or by facsimile or other means of electronic transmission, or which we obtained from the Commission's Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval system ("Edgar") or other sites maintained by a court or governmental authority or regulatory body and the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. If any document we examined in printed, word processed or similar form has been filed with the Commission on Edgar or such court or governmental authority or regulatory body, we have assumed that the document so filed is identical to the document we examined except for formatting changes. We have also relied, to the extent that we deemed appropriate, upon the oral advice of the staff at the Commission. When relevant facts were not independently established, we have relied without independent investigation as to matters of fact upon statements of appropriate representatives of the Company.

In connection herewith, we have assumed that, other than with respect to the Company, all of the documents referred to in this opinion letter have been duly authorized by, have been duly executed and delivered by, and constitute the valid, binding and enforceable obligations of, all of the parties to such documents, all of the signatories to such documents have been duly authorized and all such parties are duly organized and validly existing and have the power and authority (corporate or other) to execute, deliver and perform such documents.

Based upon the foregoing and in reliance thereon, and subject to the assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions set forth herein, we are of the opinion that upon the execution and delivery of the Supplemental Indenture by the Company and the Trustee, the Securities will have been duly authorized, and when duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered to the Underwriters, in exchange for payment therefor in accordance with the terms of the Underwriting Agreement, will be validly issued and constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms, and entitled to the benefits provided by the Indenture.

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 3

In addition to the assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions set forth above, the opinions set forth herein are further limited by, subject to and based upon the following assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions:

- (a) Our opinions herein reflect only the application of applicable Missouri State and New York State law (excluding, without limitation, (A) all laws, rules and regulations of cities, counties and other political subdivisions of each such State and (B) the securities, blue sky, criminal, insurance, environmental, employee benefit, pension, antitrust and tax laws of each such State, as to which we express no opinion). The opinions set forth herein are made as of the date hereof and are subject to, and may be limited by, future changes in factual matters, and we undertake no duty to advise you of the same. The opinions expressed herein are based upon the law in effect (and published or otherwise generally available) on the date hereof, and we assume no obligation to revise or supplement these opinions should such law be changed by legislative action, judicial decision or otherwise. In rendering our opinions, we have not considered, and hereby disclaim any opinion as to, the application or impact of any laws, cases, decisions, rules or regulations of any other jurisdiction, court or administrative agency.
- (b) Our opinions contained herein are limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, moratorium or similar laws affecting or relating to the rights and remedies of creditors generally including, without limitation, laws relating to fraudulent transfers or conveyances, preferences and equitable subordination, (ii) general principles of equity (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law), and (iii) an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.
- (c) Our opinions herein are further subject to the effect of generally applicable rules of law arising from statutes, judicial and administrative decisions, and the rules and regulations of governmental authorities that: (i) require compliance with or impose standards relating to fiduciary duties or fairness; (ii) limit or affect the enforcement of provisions of a contract that purport to require waiver of the obligations of good faith, fair dealing, diligence and reasonableness; (iii) limit the availability of a remedy under certain circumstances where another remedy has been elected; (iv) limit the enforceability of provisions releasing, exculpating, or exempting a party from, or requiring indemnification of a party for, liability for its own action or inaction, to the extent the action or inaction involves negligence, recklessness, willful misconduct or unlawful conduct; (v) may, where less than all of the contract may be unenforceable, limit the enforceability of the balance of the contract to circumstances in which the unenforceable portion is not an essential part of the agreed exchange; and (vi) govern and afford judicial discretion regarding the determination of damages and entitlement to attorneys' fees.

(d) We express no opinion as to:

(i) the enforceability of any provision in any of the Indenture or the Securities purporting or attempting to (A) confer exclusive jurisdiction and/or venue upon certain courts or otherwise waive the defenses of *forum non conveniens* or improper venue, (B) confer subject matter jurisdiction on a court not having independent grounds therefor, (C) modify or waive the requirements for effective service of process for any action that may be brought, (D) waive the right of the Company or any other person to a trial by jury, (E) provide that remedies are cumulative or that decisions by a party are conclusive, (F) modify or waive the rights to notice, legal defenses, statutes of limitations and statutes of repose (including the tolling of the same) or other benefits that cannot be waived under applicable law; (G) govern choice of law or conflict of laws; or (H) provide for or grant a power of attorney; or

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 4

(ii) the enforceability of (A) any rights to indemnification or contribution provided for in the Indenture or the Securities which are violative of public policy underlying any law, rule or regulation (including any Federal or state securities law, rule or regulation) or the legality of such rights, or (B) provisions in the Indenture whose terms are left open for later resolution by the parties.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K and to the use of our name under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Prospectus. In giving such consent, we do not thereby concede that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Bryan Cave LLP



BRYAN CAVE LLP One Metropolitan Square, 211 North Broadway, Suite 3600, St. Louis, MO 63102-2750

T: 314 259 2000 F: 314 259 2020 bryancave.com

June 8, 2016

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated 16600 Swingley Ridge Road Chesterfield, Missouri 63017

Re: Offering of 5.75% Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special counsel to Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), of the Company's offering of \$400,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056 (the "Securities"). The Securities are being issued pursuant to an Indenture, dated as of August 21, 2012 (the "Original Indenture"), as supplemented by the Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 8, 2016 (the "Supplemental Indenture" and, together with the Original Indenture, as so supplemented, the "Indenture"), in each case between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the "Trustee"). All capitalized terms which are defined in the Underwriting Agreement (as defined below) shall have the same meanings when used herein, unless otherwise specified.

In connection herewith, we have examined:

- (1) the automatic shelf Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File Nos. 333-196114, 333-196114-1 and 333-196114-2) (the "Registration Statement") covering, among other securities, the Securities, filed by the Company, RGA Capital Trust III, a Delaware statutory trust, and RGA Capital Trust IV, a Delaware statutory trust, with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act;
- (2) the prospectus supplement dated June 1, 2016 and accompanying prospectus included in the Registration Statement, which were filed with the Commission on June 1, 2016, pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Act (collectively, the "Prospectus");
- (3) the Underwriting Agreement, dated June 1, 2016 (the "Underwriting Agreement"), among the Company and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, as Representatives of the several underwriters named on Schedule 1 therein (the "Underwriters");
- (4) the Original Indenture;

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 2

- (5) the form of Supplemental Indenture; and
- (6) the form of Securities attached as Exhibit A to the Supplemental Indenture.

We have also examined originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of the Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company as filed with the Office of the Secretary of State of the State of Missouri on November 25, 2008 and the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company and such other corporate records, agreements and instruments of the Company, certificates of public officials and officers of the Company, and such other documents, records and instruments, and we have made such legal and factual inquiries, as we have deemed necessary or appropriate as a basis for us to render the opinions hereinafter expressed. In our examination of the foregoing, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the legal competence and capacity of natural persons, the authenticity of documents submitted to us as originals and the conformity with authentic original documents of all documents submitted to us as copies or by facsimile or other means of electronic transmission, or which we obtained from the Commission's Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis and Retrieval system ("Edgar") or other sites maintained by a court or governmental authority or regulatory body and the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents. If any document we examined in printed, word processed or similar form has been filed with the Commission on Edgar or such court or governmental authority or regulatory body, we have assumed that the document so filed is identical to the document we examined except for formatting changes. We have also relied, to the extent that we deemed appropriate, upon the oral advice of the staff at the Commission. When relevant facts were not independently established, we have relied without independent investigation as to matters of fact upon statements of appropriate representatives of the Company.

In connection herewith, we have assumed that, other than with respect to the Company, all of the documents referred to in this opinion letter have been duly authorized by, have been duly executed and delivered by, and constitute the valid, binding and enforceable obligations of, all of the parties to such documents, all of the signatories to such documents have been duly authorized and all such parties are duly organized and validly existing and have the power and authority (corporate or other) to execute, deliver and perform such documents.

Based upon the foregoing and in reliance thereon, and subject to the assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions set forth herein, we are of the opinion that upon the execution and delivery of the Supplemental Indenture by the Company and the Trustee, the Securities will have been duly authorized, and when duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered to the Underwriters, in exchange for payment therefor in accordance with the terms of the Underwriting Agreement, will be validly issued and constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms, and entitled to the benefits provided by the Indenture.

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 3

In addition to the assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions set forth above, the opinions set forth herein are further limited by, subject to and based upon the following assumptions, comments, qualifications, limitations and exceptions:

- (a) Our opinions herein reflect only the application of applicable Missouri State and New York State law (excluding, without limitation, (A) all laws, rules and regulations of cities, counties and other political subdivisions of each such State and (B) the securities, blue sky, criminal, insurance, environmental, employee benefit, pension, antitrust and tax laws of each such State, as to which we express no opinion). The opinions set forth herein are made as of the date hereof and are subject to, and may be limited by, future changes in factual matters, and we undertake no duty to advise you of the same. The opinions expressed herein are based upon the law in effect (and published or otherwise generally available) on the date hereof, and we assume no obligation to revise or supplement these opinions should such law be changed by legislative action, judicial decision or otherwise. In rendering our opinions, we have not considered, and hereby disclaim any opinion as to, the application or impact of any laws, cases, decisions, rules or regulations of any other jurisdiction, court or administrative agency.
- (b) Our opinions contained herein are limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, moratorium or similar laws affecting or relating to the rights and remedies of creditors generally including, without limitation, laws relating to fraudulent transfers or conveyances, preferences and equitable subordination, (ii) general principles of equity (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law), and (iii) an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing.
- (c) Our opinions herein are further subject to the effect of generally applicable rules of law arising from statutes, judicial and administrative decisions, and the rules and regulations of governmental authorities that: (i) require compliance with or impose standards relating to fiduciary duties or fairness; (ii) limit or affect the enforcement of provisions of a contract that purport to require waiver of the obligations of good faith, fair dealing, diligence and reasonableness; (iii) limit the availability of a remedy under certain circumstances where another remedy has been elected; (iv) limit the enforceability of provisions releasing, exculpating, or exempting a party from, or requiring indemnification of a party for, liability for its own action or inaction, to the extent the action or inaction involves negligence, recklessness, willful misconduct or unlawful conduct; (v) may, where less than all of the contract may be unenforceable, limit the enforceability of the balance of the contract to circumstances in which the unenforceable portion is not an essential part of the agreed exchange; and (vi) govern and afford judicial discretion regarding the determination of damages and entitlement to attorneys' fees.

(d) We express no opinion as to:

(i) the enforceability of any provision in any of the Indenture or the Securities purporting or attempting to (A) confer exclusive jurisdiction and/or venue upon certain courts or otherwise waive the defenses of *forum non conveniens* or improper venue, (B) confer subject matter jurisdiction on a court not having independent grounds therefor, (C) modify or waive the requirements for effective service of process for any action that may be brought, (D) waive the right of the Company or any other person to a trial by jury, (E) provide that remedies are cumulative or that decisions by a party are conclusive, (F) modify or waive the rights to notice, legal defenses, statutes of limitations and statutes of repose (including the tolling of the same) or other benefits that cannot be waived under applicable law; (G) govern choice of law or conflict of laws; or (H) provide for or grant a power of attorney; or

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated June 8, 2016 Page 4

(ii) the enforceability of (A) any rights to indemnification or contribution provided for in the Indenture or the Securities which are violative of public policy underlying any law, rule or regulation (including any Federal or state securities law, rule or regulation) or the legality of such rights, or (B) provisions in the Indenture whose terms are left open for later resolution by the parties.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K and to the use of our name under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Prospectus. In giving such consent, we do not thereby concede that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Bryan Cave LLP



BRYAN CAVE LLP One Metropolitan Square, 211 North Broadway, Suite 3600, St. Louis, MO 63102-2750

T: 314 259 2000 F: 314 259 2020 bryancave.com

June 8, 2016

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated 16600 Swingley Ridge Road Chesterfield, Missouri 63017

Re: Offering of 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special counsel to Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated, a Missouri corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the registration statement filed on May 20, 2014 by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission on Form S-3 (Registration Statement Nos. 333-196114-01 and 333-196114-02) (the "S-3 Registration Statement") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and the registration under the Securities Act of the public offering of an aggregate principal amount of \$400,000,000 of the Company's 5.75% Fixed-To-Floating Rate Subordinated Debentures due 2056 (the "Securities"), pursuant to the prospectus supplement dated June 1, 2016 (the "Prospectus Supplement") to the prospectus dated May 20, 2014 (the "Prospectus") contained in the Company's S-3 Registration Statement. The Securities are being issued pursuant to an Indenture dated as of August 21, 2012 (the "Original Indenture"), as supplemented by the Supplemental Indenture to be executed on or about June 8, 2016 (the "Supplemental Indenture" and together, with the Original Indenture, as so supplemented, the "Indenture"), in each case between the Company and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee.

In connection with this opinion, we have examined and are familiar with originals and copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of the (i) the S-3 Registration Statement, (ii) the Indenture, and (iii) such other documents as we have deemed necessary or appropriate in order to enable us to render this opinion.

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated <June 8, 2016> Page 2

In rendering our opinion, we have assumed, with your permission, that (i) the final executed version of the Indenture will be identical in all material respects to the version most recently supplied to us and that such final version will be valid and enforceable in accordance with its terms; (ii) all of the representations, statements, and other information set forth in the documents (including, without limitation, the S-3 Registration Statement and the Indenture) we reviewed are true, complete and correct; (iii) the legal competence and capacity of each natural person; (iv) the genuineness of all signatures; and (v) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity to originals of documents submitted to us as copies or drafts, and the authenticity of the originals from which any copies were made. We have assumed without independent verification that the factual information set forth in the Prospectus and Prospectus Supplement relating to the Securities and the offering of the Securities is accurate and complete in all material respects. Our opinion is conditioned expressly on, among other things, the accuracy as of the date hereof, and the continuing accuracy, of all of such factual information through and as of the date of the issuance of the Securities. Any material changes in the facts referred to, set forth or assumed herein or in the Prospectus or Prospectus Supplement may affect the continuing validity of the opinion set forth below. We are not aware of any material facts or circumstances contrary to, or inconsistent with, the representations we have relied upon or other assumptions.

In addition, in rendering our opinion, we have considered the applicable provisions of (a) the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 as in effect on the date hereof (the "Code"), (b) the applicable Treasury Regulations as in effect on the date hereof (the "Regulations"), (c) current administrative interpretations by the Internal Revenue Service (the "Service") of the Regulations and the Code, (d) existing judicial decisions, (e) such other authorities as we have considered relevant, and (f) our interpretation of the foregoing authorities, all of which such preceding authorities are subject to change or modification at any time (possibly with retroactive effect).

Based solely upon the foregoing, and subject to the assumptions, qualifications, and limitations stated herein and the assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth in the Prospectus Supplement, the statements in the Prospectus Supplement under the caption "Material United States federal income tax consequences," insofar as such statements constitute summaries of United States federal income tax law and regulations or legal conclusions with respect thereto, are accurate in all material respects and constitute our opinion as to the material United States federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Securities.

We express our opinion herein only to those matters specifically set forth above and no opinion should be inferred as to the tax consequences, whether federal, state, local or foreign, of any transactions related to the S-3 Registration Statement, or contemplated by the S-3 Registration Statement. We do not express any opinion herein concerning any law other than the federal income tax law of the United States. No assurance can be given that our opinion will not be challenged by the Service or any other taxing authority, or that any such challenge will not be successful.

Reinsurance Group of America, Incorporated <June 8, 2016> Page 3

The foregoing opinion reflects our best professional judgment as to the correct United States federal tax consequences of the transaction to which this opinion relates. Our opinion is expressly conditioned on, among other things, the accuracy of all such facts, information, statements and representations as of the date hereof. Any material change in the law, authorities, or facts referred to, set forth, relied upon or assumed herein, or in the S-3 Registration Statement could affect the conclusions stated herein. This opinion is expressed as of the date hereof, and we are under no obligation to supplement or revise our opinion to reflect any changes (including changes that have retroactive effect) (a) in applicable law or (b) that could cause any statement, representation or assumption herein to no longer be true or correct.

This opinion has been prepared for the Company in connection with the transaction set forth in the Prospectus Supplement. We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K and to the use of our name under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Prospectus Supplement. In giving such consent, we do not thereby concede that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Bryan Cave LLP